Simulating COVID-19 Personal Protective Equipment Use in Acute Care Hospitals

by

Molly K. McGuigan

B.S. Economics United States Military Academy, 2014

SUBMITTED TO THE INSTITUTE OF DATA, SYSTEMS, AND SOCIETY IN PARTIAL FULFILLMENT OF THE REQUIREMENTS FOR THE DEGREE OF

MASTER OF SCIENCE IN TECHNOLOGY AND POLICY AT THE MASSACHUSETTS INSTITUTE OF TECHNOLOGY

MAY 2022

© Massachusetts Institute of Technology 2022. All rights reserved.

Signature of Author:_____

Technology and Policy Program March 30, 2022

Certified by:_____

Jarrod Goentzel Director, MIT Humanitarian Supply Chain Laboratory Thesis Supervisor

Accepted by:_____

Noelle E. Selin Director, Technology and Policy Program Professor, Institute for Data, Systems, and Society and Department of Earth, Atmospheric and Planetary Sciences

Simulating COVID-19 Personal Protective Equipment Use in Acute Care Hospitals

by Molly K. McGuigan

Submitted to the Institute for Data, Systems, and Society on March 30, 2022, in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Master of Science in Technology and Policy

Abstract

America faced crippling shortages of Personal Protective Equipment (PPE) during the COVID-19 pandemic from 2020-2021. In response to these recent shortages, policy makers, emergency responders, public health agencies and private healthcare facilities are investing significant time and money to ensure America is better equipped to meet the need for PPE in the next pandemic. As America pours money into larger stockpiles and increased domestic manufacturing, it is crucial that decision makers understand PPE demand during COVID-19-type pandemics so they can allocate resources appropriately. This thesis aims to answer two central questions: 1) How can planners forecast PPE use in acute care hospitals for future COVID-19-type pandemics? 2) How can the model used to develop these forecasts contribute to a robust PPE preparedness plan?

This thesis presents a simulation that can be used by planners to forecast PPE use in acute care hospitals. The simulation is then applied in a case study to demonstrate potential applications and identify opportunities to shape PPE demand through hospital policy. By implementing conservation policies, policy makers can decrease N95 facepiece respirator use by 47%, and gown and glove use by over 50% in acute care hospitals during a COVID-19-type pandemic. In an environment where significant attention is being paid to increasing supply capacity, a focus on shaping demand at the source is an often neglected, but critical, aspect of enabling supply capacity to meet pandemic demand.

Acknowledgements

I am deeply grateful for the mentorship and guidance I received from my thesis supervisor, Dr. Jarrod Goentzel. For the last two years he has been generous with his time and knowledge, allowing me to grow as a researcher and thinker. His commitment to connecting the work of his lab to the real world needs of his stakeholders has inspired me to ensure the work I do makes a tangible difference in the world around me. A true humanitarian, Dr. Goentzel embodies a service mindset that I will strive to emulate as I go forward in my career.

I would also like to thank the TPP staff past and present who have created a program with the flexibility to allow students to pursue non-traditional academic paths. The courses I took during TPP broadened my knowledge base and provided clarity on where my passions lie. I am grateful for this unique program and for all of the interesting people I met in TPP over the last two years.

Table of Contents

1. Motivation	10
1.1 PPE shortages during COVID-19	10
1.2 Efforts to increase preparedness	11
1.3 Increased understanding of pandemic PPE demand is needed to drive these preparedn	ess
efforts	11
1.4 Thesis format	12
2. Relevant literature	13
2.1 Demand forecasting in humanitarian logistics	13
2.2 Pandemic PPE forecasting	14
2.3 Publicly available PPE calculators	15
2.4 PPE conservation	16
2.5 Decreasing PPE shortages during the COVID-19 pandemic	17
2.6 Monte Carlo simulation	18
2.7 Gaps in current literature	19
3. Methods	20
3.1 Research Design	20
3.2 The simulation	22
4. Case study	31
4.1 Simulation with Deterministic Inputs	32
4.1.1 Simulation Variables	32
4.1.2 Results	35
4.1.3 Variable relationships identified in the deterministic simulation	35
4.1.4 Sensitivity Analysis	40
4.2 Example simulation application when faced with conflicting epidemiological forecasts	45

4.2.1 Epidemiological input data	45
4.2.2 Results	46
4.3 Understanding the effect of uncertainty with a Monte Carlo simulation	49
4.3.1 Stochastic variables	50
4.3.2 Results	53
5. Discussion	70
5.1 Simulation applications	71
5.2 Simulation limitations	72
5.3 Lessons learned from the case study	73
5.3.1 Key lessons from the deterministic inputs case study	73
5.3.2 Key lessons from sensitivity analysis	75
5.3.3 Key lessons from utilizing multiple hospitalization forecasts	76
5.3.4 Key lessons from the Monte Carlo simulation	76
5.4 Policy implications and next steps towards a robust PPE preparedness plan	77
5.4.1 Next steps to determine government investment in PPE preparedness	77
5.4.2 Investing in policies that can decrease PPE demand in times of scarcity	78
5.5 Future research needs	81
5.5.1 Understanding PPE conservation policy adherence	82
5.5.2 Understanding how PPE use translates to PPE orders	82
5.5.3 Extending the simulation method to other healthcare facility types	83
6. Conclusion	84
7. References	86
8. Appendix A: Static inputs for Massachusetts case study	96
9. Appendix B: Dynamic inputs for Massachusetts case study	97

Table of Figures

Figure 4.1.3.1: Massachusetts deterministic case study daily N95 use
Figure 4.1.3.2: Massachusetts deterministic case study daily eye protection use
Figure 4.1.3.3: Massachusetts deterministic case study daily eye gown use
Figure 4.1.3.4: Massachusetts deterministic case study daily glove use
Figure 4.1.3.5: Massachusetts deterministic case study daily surgical/procedural mask use 40
Figure 4.1.3.6: Concentration coefficient in the Massachusetts deterministic case study
Figure 4.1.4.1: Concentration coefficient in 5X COVID-19 Massachusetts deterministic case
study scenario
Figure 4.2.1.1: Submitted forecasts for December 15, 2020 – January 11, 2021
Figure 4.2.2.1: Daily N95 use predicted from multiple forecasts
Figure 4.2.2.2: Daily eye protection use predicted from multiple forecasts
Figure 4.2.2.3: Daily gown use predicted from multiple forecasts
Figure 4.2.2.4: Daily glove use predicted from multiple forecasts
Figure 4.2.2.5: Daily surgical/procedural mask use predicted from multiple forecasts
Figure 4.3.2.1: Gown daily use Monte Carlo results
Figure 4.3.2.2: Glove daily use Monte Carlo results
Figure 4.3.2.3: N95 daily use Monte Carlo results
Figure 4.3.2.4: Eye protection daily use Monte Carlo results
Figure 4.3.2.5: N95 daily use Monte Carlo simulation results with and without perfect cohorting
Figure 4.3.2.6: Eye protection daily use Monte Carlo simulation results with and without perfect
cohorting
Figure 4.3.2.7: Coefficient of variation for N95 daily use in Monte Carlo simulation with and
without perfect cohorting
Figure 4.3.2.8: Coefficient of variation for eye protection daily use in Monte Carlo simulation
with and without perfect cohorting
Figure 4.3.2.9: N95 baseline use by emergency room and specialist staff in Monte Carlo
simulation

Figure 4.3.2.10: Eye protection baseline use by emergency room and specialist staff in Monte	;
Carlo simulation	. 62
Figure 4.3.2.11: N95 daily use with emergency room and specialist staff removed from Monte	e
Carlo simulation	. 62
Figure 4.3.2.12: Eye protection daily use with emergency room and specialist staff removed	
from Monte Carlo simulation	. 63
Figure 4.3.2.13: Coefficient of variation for daily N95 use with and without emergency room	
and specialist staff	. 64
Figure 4.3.2.14: Coefficient of variation for daily eye protection use with and without	
emergency room and specialist staff	. 65
Figure 4.3.2.15: Coefficient of variation for gowns presented with COVID-19 cases	. 66
Figure 4.3.2.16: Coefficient of variation for gloves presented with COVID-19 cases	. 66
Figure 4.3.2.17: Coefficient of variation for N95s presented with COVID-19 cases	. 67
Figure 4.3.2.18: Coefficient of variation for eye protection presented with COVID-19 cases	. 67
Figure 4.3.2.19: Baseline gown use with mean healthcare worker patient visits for typical sic	k
patients in Monte Carlo simulation	. 63
Figure 4.3.2.20: Baseline glove use with mean healthcare worker patient visits for typical sick	S
patients in Monte Carlo simulation	. 63
Figure 4.3.2.21: Surgical/procedural mask daily use Monte Carlo simulation results	. 69
Figure 4.3.2.22: Coefficient of variation for surgical/procedural masks presented with COVID)-
19 cases	. 70
Figure 5.4.1.1: Steps to determine government investment in PPE preparedness	. 78
Figure 5.5.2.1: N95s orders presented with COVID-19 hospitalizations in a major United Stat	tes
hospital system (Anonymous Hospital Supply Chain Data, 2020)	. 77

Table of Tables

Table 4.1.2.1: Massachusetts deterministic case study results	35
Table 4.1.4.1: COVID-19 diagnostic test turnaround time sensitivity analysis	41
Table 4.1.4.2: Reuse policy sensitivity analysis	42
Table 4.1.4.3: Healthcare worker patient contacts sensitivity analysis	42
Table 4.1.4.4: Implemented cohorting sensitivity analysis	43
Table 4.1.4.6: 5X COVID-19 scenario sensitivity analysis results	45
Table 4.3.1.1: Stochastic variables for Monte Carlo simulation	51
Table 4.3.1.2: Variables for mean adjustment process for conditional triangle distribution	52
Table 4.3.2.1: Monte Carlo simulation results	53

List of Acronyms

AGP	Aerosol generating procedure		
ASPR	Assistant Secretary for Preparedness and Response		
CDC	Center for Disease Control and Prevention		
DPA	Defense Production Act		
ED	Emergency department		
EM-DAT	Emergency Events Database		
EMS	Emergency Medical Services		
EMSC	Emergency Medical Services for Children		
EUA	Emergency Use Authorization		
FDA	Food and Drug Administration		
FEMA	Federal Emergency Management Agency		
ICU	Intensive care ward		
IHME	Institute for Health Metrics and Evaluation		
JHU	Johns Hopkins University		
MD	Medical doctor		
MDPH	Massachusetts Department of Public Health		
N95	N95 filtering facepiece respirator		
PCA	Patient care assistant		
PPE	Personal protective equipment		
PUI	Person under investigation		
RN	Registered nurse		
UCLA	University of California Los Angeles		

1. Motivation

1.1 PPE shortages during COVID-19

At the onset of COVID-19, hospitals across the country reported inadequate access to PPE, leaving them unable to provide sufficient supplies to support their staff (Grimm, 2020). As internal PPE stockpiles ran out, healthcare facilities were left to fend for themselves in a marketplace that was said to resemble the "Wild West", where prices were exorbitant and quality assurance was unreliable (Lagu et al., 2020). Many healthcare facilities were forced to turn to the public to ask for donations, although the quality and quantity of donations was insufficient to meet the rising PPE demand (Goldberg, 2020). The federal government stepped in to assist, but the strategic national stockpile (SNS) was woefully insufficient to meet national demand for PPE, especially demand for N95 respirators. This was to be expected, since by design, the SNS is meant to provide a temporary stopgap in short lived emergencies, not provide a steady stream of supply for the duration of a pandemic (Khazan, 2020). SNS administrators were forced to prioritize requests from states that were in dire need, and even then, requests from those states were only partially filled (R. Crawford, 2020). By April 1, 2020, well before the worst national level COVID-19 caseloads, N95s in the SNS were nearly depleted (Miroff, 2020). In the face of these shortages, acquiring PPE during COVID-19 was left largely to the states, who were forced to hastily assemble state level stockpiles, often competing in the market with the healthcare facilities they were trying to assist (Altman, 2020).

Despite rapidly rising demand and market shortages in 2020, potential new PPE producers, large and small, reported they were hesitant or unable to enter the market. Starting production involved investing in equipment and raw goods that had skyrocketed in price, such as the blowers needed to make the melt-blown polypropylene used to make N95s or the elastic needed for the ear loops that allow the mask to seal tightly to the face. Even if producers had capital to procure the raw goods and equipment, they feared that by the time they received production equipment, much of which needed to be shipped from China, the COVID-19 demand surge would be over, and they would be left with expensive manufacturing plants that would lay dormant until the next pandemic (Lessons from COVID, 2021). In the absence of a clear understanding of PPE demand, producers that could help relieve PPE shortages did not have the information they needed to enter the market.

1.2 Efforts to increase preparedness

In response to the PPE shortages in COVID-19, government responders at all levels have increased investment in PPE stockpiles to prevent shortages in the next pandemic. The federal government plans to vastly increase the PPE stored in the SNS, including increasing stockpiled N95s from the 24 million held in January 2020 to 300 million and increasing stockpiled nitrile gloves from 22 million pairs held in November 2020 to 4.5 billion pairs (Evstatieva, 2020). States are also investing in increased PPE preparedness. Nine out of twelve states surveyed in July 2020 by the National Governors Association reported building or enhancing their own PPE stockpile (National Governors Association, 2020). In December 2020, Washington state had more than 30 million N95s stockpiled and California announced plans to stockpile 100 million N95s and 200 million surgical masks (Reicher, 2020; Office of Governor Gavin Newsom, 2020). Some states are passing legislation to mandate PPE stockpiles in hospitals, including a 90-day PPE requirement in California and New York (Anderson, 2020; Smith, 2020).

In addition to buying time to respond by building PPE stockpiles, the federal government is attempting to address the underlying vulnerability in the PPE supply chain. President Biden laid the foundation for this effort in his Executive Order on a Sustainable Public Health Supply Chain, published January 21, 2021. This order directs the government to identify points of failure in PPE supply chains and develop a multi-year implementation plan for domestic PPE production. It also directs authorities to use the Defense Production Act (DPA) to encourage PPE production by domestic firms that may be unwilling or unable to provide PPE to government agencies (Presidential Actions, 2021).

1.3 Increased understanding of pandemic PPE demand is needed to drive these preparedness efforts

The national trauma from COVID-19 has encouraged the deployment of massive resources for PPE stockpiles and supply chain interventions. This increased funding and attention has the potential to prevent suffering caused by widespread PPE shortages in the next pandemic. However, these resources are bound to be inefficiently allocated or wasted without a thorough understanding of the underlying PPE demand during a pandemic like COVID-19. This thesis attempts to further understanding of pandemic PPE demand so policy makers can best

prepare for the next pandemic. This is this thesis' first central research question:1) How can planners forecast PPE use in acute care hospitals for future COVID-19-type pandemics?

Even with an understanding of pandemic demand, policy makers cannot prepare for every pandemic possibility. They will inevitably have to make trade-offs with limited resources that will leave the United States under prepared for the most extreme future pandemic scenarios. In light of this possibility, policy makers, public health officials, and healthcare leaders need to understand what levers they can pull to decrease PPE demand when there are PPE shortages. This thesis attempts to provide policy makers with that understanding through its second central research question: 2) How can the model used to develop these forecasts contribute to a robust PPE preparedness plan?

To answer these research questions this thesis 1) presents a simulation model to predict PPE use in acute care hospitals given daily hospitalizations, 2) presents a case study of PPE use in acute care hospitals in Massachusetts from April 4, 2020 to April 3, 2021 to understand the key variable relationships in the simulation and provide an example for future application, and 3) discusses how policy makers can use this simulation and the PPE use process it illuminates to create a robust preparedness plan given limited resources. For the purposes of this thesis, PPE will include N95 filtering facepiece respirators (N95s), surgical/procedural disposable masks (surgical/procedural masks), nitrile exam gloves (gloves), level II and above disposable isolation gowns (gowns), and re-usable plastic eye protection (eye protection).

1.4 Thesis format

The format for this thesis is outlined below:

The **Relevant Literature** section reviews previous work published on the topics related to this thesis. It also identifies the gaps in this current literature that this thesis aims to fill.

The **Methods** section presents the simulation and demonstrates potential use of the simulation through a case study. The case study consists of four parts: 1) a simulation run where all variables are deterministic, 2) sensitivity analysis on the deterministic case study, 3) a simulation run using multiple epidemiological forecasts to produce an array of results, and 4) a Monte Carlo simulation where select variables are changed from deterministic to stochastic.

The **Discussion** section reviews potential applications and limitations of the simulation. It then discusses the key lessons learned in the case study. Finally, this section explores how the simulation and lessons learned from the case study can be used as part of a holistic approach to a PPE preparedness plan and where future work is needed to further understanding of PPE demand in acute care hospitals.

2. Relevant literature

This section addresses literature that is relevant to this thesis and is broken into six sections: Demand forecasting in humanitarian logistics, pandemic PPE forecasting, publicly available PPE calculators, PPE conservation, demand planning for COVID-19, and Monte Carlo simulation. The literature was identified through Google Scholar key word searches including "demand forecasting humanitarian logistics", "pre-positioned stock humanitarian logistics", "COVID-19 PPE supply chain", "flattening the curve", "PPE calculator", "PPE influenza pandemic", "PPE conservation" and "Monte Carlo simulation". Subsequently, a further search of papers that had been cited in the initial literature was conducted. This section concludes with a summary of the gaps in current literature that this thesis attempts to address.

2.1 Demand forecasting in humanitarian logistics

Demand forecasting is widely addressed in emergency response literature and is typically presented in two parts. First, there is a forecast for the total affected population by a future disaster. Second, there is a forecast for the supplies required by that affected population over time. Demand forecasting literature in humanitarian logistics focuses primarily on environmental disasters as opposed to pandemics. Pandemic forecasting literature will be addressed in the next section.

There have been varying efforts to forecast the total affected population for natural disasters. There is abundant research in fields such as climate science, geophysics, and fluid dynamics that discuss forecasting future extreme weather events (Done et al. 2015; Dore, 2003; Du et al., 2014; Jin et al., 2008; Musa et al., 2018; Vere-Jones, 1995; Zhang et al., 2018). The United States Federal Emergency Management Agency (FEMA) uses its Hazus Program to estimate the risk of earthquakes, floods, tsunamis, and hurricanes in the United States (FEMA,

2021). There is also significant use of past disaster data to inform future disaster forecasts. The International Disaster Database (EM-DAT) provides information on the affected population of past disasters and has been relied upon in stockpile pre-positioning literature to model future disaster impact (Acimovic & Goentzel, 2016; Duran et al., 2011; Taskin & Lodree, 2010). Japan International Cooperation Agency and Tehran Red Crescent Society also have published information on possible earthquake scenarios that have been used by humanitarian logistics researchers (JICA, 2000; RCS, 2005).

Once the affected population is determined, researchers then forecast emergency supply use per affected individual to determine an overall needs forecast. Acimovic & Goentzel determine their per-person demand calculations by consulting the Sphere Handbook, which provides guidelines on typical relief supply use (2016; The Sphere Project, 2018). Duran et al. utilize operational guidelines published by the International Federation of the Red Cross (2000). There is limited research that uses historical demand data and more closely fits the demand forecasting conducted in private industry: Davis et al. (2016) analyzed food donation behavior to forecast future food donations, Holguin-Veras and Jaller (2011) utilized historical demand data to forecast relief supply demand for hurricanes and van der Laan et al. (2016) analyzed demand forecasting efforts at Médecins Sans Frontieres.

This simulation will focus on the second step in humanitarian supply chain forecasting, determining the supplies required by a pre-defined affected population. Epidemiological forecasting is out of the scope of this thesis. The simulation instead uses COVID-19 hospitalizations as a deterministic input that is used to determine PPE use. Although outside of the current scope, epidemiological forecasts can easily be integrated into the model for future applications.

2.2 Pandemic PPE forecasting

Pandemic PPE demand forecasting appears to have fallen outside the scope of traditional humanitarian supply chain literature, which focuses mainly on natural environmental disasters such as hurricanes, earthquakes, and tsunamis. There have, however, been prior attempts to forecast PPE use in hospitals and other healthcare facilities for disease outbreaks and pandemics that are published in medical or public health focused journals. These follow the same general approach to forecasting as the above referenced natural disaster supply forecasts. They begin by

forecasting the total population that will become infected or the total workforce interacting with infected personnel, they then forecast total PPE use per individual.

In 2015, Carias et al. published the heavily cited prediction of 1.7 – 3.5 billion N95 respirators needed for a hypothetical influenza pandemic in the United States (2015). This paper utilized a spreadsheet-based calculation to predict N95 and surgical mask use across the United States for the entirety of a pandemic by using percentage of the United States population that would ultimately be infected as its patient input and combining this with respirator and surgical mask use per worker and per patient per day. Hashikura & Kizu used a different approach when they published a tool to assist hospitals in deciding a PPE stockpile (2009). They recommended hospitals multiply total sets of PPE used by different healthcare worker types each day by the population of their healthcare workforce to determine the PPE needed to cover an eight week pandemic. Finally, Radonovich et al. utilized scenarios based off the United States 1918 pandemic influenza event to estimate total population seeking medical care and length of stay. They combined those assumptions in a spreadsheet-based model with estimated patient encounters per patient day to determine total PPE needed for the United States Veterans Association medical system in a hypothetical influenza pandemic (2009).

The simulation presented in this thesis builds off the work of Carias et al. and Radonovich et al. but differs significantly in approach and inputs. Notably, the simulation presented here calculates daily PPE use as opposed to aggregate demand for the entire pandemic, includes more inputs based around hospital policy, and allows for dynamic calculations of staff interacting with the infected population based on the extent of patient concentration. Additionally, instead of using a hypothetical future outbreak, the case study in this thesis will utilize the historical data from actual COVID-19 cases and hospitalizations in Massachusetts from April 2020 – April 2021.

2.3 Publicly available PPE calculators

In addition to the traditional peer-reviewed pandemic PPE forecasts referenced above, there was a push to create publicly available PPE calculators and predictions specific to COVID-19 at the onset of the pandemic. The most notable publicly available aggregate calculator came out of Johns Hopkins Bloomberg School of Public Health Center for Health Security (PPE Assumptions, 2020). This spreadsheet-based model used attack rate, length of stay, and PPE

changes per patient per day to calculate total expected PPE use for a 100-day pandemic wave in the United States. Similar to Carias et al. and Hashikura & Kizu,, this model produces an aggregate prediction for PPE use over the entire 100-day period based on total population attack rate.

In addition to the United States aggregate prediction from Johns Hopkins University, the office of the Assistant Secretary for Preparedness and Response (ASPR), the Center for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC), the Emergency Medical Services for Children (EMSC) Program, the University of Pennsylvania Perelman School of Medicine, and the Covid Staffing Project created tools to assist individual hospitals in predicting their own PPE use during COVID-19 (JHU, 2020; ASPR, 2020; CDC, 2020; EMSC, 2020; UPenn, 2020; Covid Staffing Project, 2020). These models did not use epidemiological case predictions but instead utilized data available to hospitals in real time such as staffing numbers, current hospitalized cases, PPE conservation strategies, and historic PPE burn rates to provide hospitals daily predictions of PPE use.

Although these calculators corroborate the logic of the simulation presented in this thesis, the simulation model presented here more closely follows the previously published PPE forecasting techniques than the publicly available calculators because it forecasts PPE use for multiple facilities based on epidemiological forecasts and is meant to inform emergency planners and policy makers. These calculators are tools primarily meant for day to day use by hospital operators.

2.4 PPE conservation

PPE conservation research is limited and only became available after the onset of COVID-19. Although there have been suggestions in published research and broad guidelines published from the CDC, PPE conservation guidance is still in no way comprehensive because the safety of PPE conservation is still being researched. As the CDC states on its website, "at this time, there is not known a maximum number of uses (donnings) the same facemask could be re-used". This holds true for other PPE types as well. The CDC provides broad guidance on prioritizing PPE when faced with a shortage and potentially using expired PPE, but generally leaves PPE conservation decisions to healthcare providers (CDC Strategies for Optimizing the Supply of Facemasks, 2021).

Although 54% of acute care hospitals reported implementing PPE conservation policies by March 2020 (Premier Inc, 2020), PPE conservation practices are not currently a part of published surgery guidelines. During COVID-19, PPE conservation practices were mainly left up to hospital discretion based on the severity of their shortage and their internal infection control guidelines (Agrawal et al., 2021). A range of research has been published recommending PPE conservation policies since the onset of COVID-19. Sampathkumar et al. recommended conserving PPE by classifying COVID-19 patients as "modified droplet precaution", allowing staff to only wear N95s when treating those patients for aerosol generating procedures (AGP) (2020). Steuart et al. presented a list of conservation recommendations, including limiting large group rounds, dismissing non-essential personnel, clustering care, utilizing telemedicine when possible, identifying COVID-19 care teams, reusing PPE, and suspending PPE use for certain non-COVID-19 procedures (2020). Yorio et al. further validated the recommendation to reuse PPE, when possible, by creating a model showing the linear effect of PPE reuse policies on decreasing PPE demand (2020). Crosby et al., however, warned against the widespread use of aggressive conservation measures and instead recommended applying the precautionary principle when deciding the required PPE needed to treat each patient (Crosby et al., 2020).

The safety of different PPE conservation methods is the subject of ongoing research and is out of scope of this thesis. Instead, the case study explores how different PPE conservation policies that were utilized during COVID-19 affect total use so they can be prioritized for future implementation and research. This is an important contribution, because other than the model built by Yorio et al., there has been no published research on the quantitative effect of implementing PPE conservation practices, including cohorting, limiting patient contacts, and decreasing staff to patient ratios on total PPE demand.

2.5 Decreasing PPE shortages during the COVID-19 pandemic

There has been ample research surrounding the failure of PPE supply chains to meet COVID-19 pandemic demand. This research offers potential solutions on both the demand and supply side. Govindan et al. offer a solution to decrease healthcare facility demand by classifying the population into groups that are then given different mitigation measures to prevent the spread of disease (2020). This falls into the general realm of literature that focuses on "flattening the curve" to decrease demand in the healthcare system by decreasing hospitalizations (Kenyon, 2020; Ng et al., 2020; Kosir & Sorensen, 2020; Tarrataca et al., 2021; Thunstrom et al., 2020; Block et al., 2020). Public health interventions are out of the scope of this thesis. Instead, this thesis takes a different approach to decreasing pandemic PPE demand by instead focusing on decreasing PPE use through hospital policy, as opposed to through decreased community transmission.

There is also a diverse field of research surrounding increasing supply chain capability to meet pandemic demand. Mehrotra et al. presents a stochastic optimization model to allocate limited ventilators to high demand areas (2021). Shokrani et al. explores the possibility of retooling existing supply chains to meet demand for face shields (2020). Zhu et al. advocates that medical supply chains should be nationalized to allow for government control of medical resources (2020). Although this is an important area for further research, increasing supply chain capabilities is not within the scope of this thesis.

2.6 Monte Carlo simulation

Monte Carlo simulations can be used to represent a dynamic system when inputs include uncertainty (Vitoriano et al., 2013). This technique has been used across many fields, including finance, construction, and operations management to inform decision makers and planners. Monte Carlo simulations model an event or series of events by running through multiple iterations, sometimes hundreds of thousands, drawing one or more of its input variables from a probability distribution. This simulation technique aims to represent the full range of possible outcomes and present a distribution of possible outcomes to decision makers so they can accurately assess risk. The goal of Monte Carlo simulations is to take a situation with uncertain inputs and produce an assessment of what could happen and what is likely to happen (Banomyong & Sopadang, 2010).

Monte Carlo simulations have been used widely in operation management but have not had significant usage in humanitarian logistics and have not been used in previously published pandemic PPE forecasting. This is surprising, because humanitarian logistics consistently has uncertain inputs, including the severity of the event, the timing of the event, the extent of damage and the population affected (Behl & Dutta, 2018). In response to this uncertainty, Banomyong & Sopadang advocate increased usage of Monte Carlo simulation to select appropriate emergency response models to use in disasters (Banomyong & Sopadang, 2010). Behl & Dutta agree in their

2018 literature review of existing humanitarian supply chain research that simulation modeling is severely lacking in current humanitarian supply chain literature (Behl & Dutta, 2018). An exception to the generally scarce use of Monte Carlo simulations for humanitarian logistics research is Garrido et al. who incorporate uncertainty into their research on flood emergency response by utilizing a Monte Carlo simulation to determine possible flood relief demand scenarios.

Monte Carlo simulations have gained more traction in traditional logistics and operations management. Examples of Monte Carlo simulations use include estimating the reliability of supply chain networks, identifying potential supply chain disruptions, solving vehicle routing problems, assisting in demand forecasting for products, and estimating the impacts of severe weather events (Ozkan & Kilic, 2019; Schmitt & Singh, 2009; Juan et al., 2009; Klug, 2011; Strader et al., 2016). This thesis utilizes a Monte Carlo simulation as part of its case study in section 4 and contributes to current PPE forecasting literature by using the Monte Carlo simulation to explore the effect of uncertain inputs on total PPE use.

2.7 Gaps in current literature

This thesis aims to fill the gaps identified in the literature review above. Although there is ample forecasting literature in the field of humanitarian logistics, this does not typically include forecasting for pandemics. The PPE demand forecasting that has been conducted for pandemics either aggregates use over an entire period, therefore preventing planners from making day by day decisions, or does not investigate the effect of policy decisions such as cohorting, decreasing patient contacts, or decreasing staff ratios on PPE use. PPE conservation methods have been recommended in a broad sense but have not been sufficiently researched to investigate their quantitative effect on total PPE demand. Finally, although many solutions have been presented to ease the shortage of PPE during COVID-19, most address decreasing demand through the lens of decreasing case load, whereas this thesis explores decreasing PPE demand through hospital PPE conservation policies. To address these gaps, this thesis presents a novel simulation model to forecast PPE demand that outputs daily PPE use in acute care hospitals and allows for varying epidemiological inputs and policy interventions (such as reuse, cohorting, etc.). It then applies this simulation model to an exploratory case study to understand the factors that affect PPE use in hospitals, provide an example of potential future simulation applications, and explore the

effect of uncertainty in the simulation. Finally, it discusses next steps for policy makers to use this simulation to create a robust preparedness plan with limited resources.

3. Methods

This section describes the methods used to address the two central research questions for this thesis: 1) How can planners forecast PPE use in acute care hospitals for future COVID-19-type pandemics? 2) How can the model used to develop these forecasts contribute to a robust PPE preparedness plan? This section starts discusses the research design and the simulation formulation.

3.1 Research design

This thesis presents a Python based simulation model to predict PPE use in acute care hospitals given daily hospitalization data for a contagious respiratory illness similar to COVID-19. A simulation is used because the glass box nature of simple simulation allows for buy in from stakeholders who can understand the logic behind the results. It also lends itself to a stepby-step exploration of the PPE use process, which can be used to understand how different input modifications effect the final output. As will be shown in the exploratory case study, the relationship between COVID-19 hospitalizations and PPE use is not linear. This is because COVID-19 patients concentrated in one location can be treated by fewer unique staff members than COVID-19 patients that are widely spread across different facilities. For example, as COVID-19 hospitalizations increase and multiple COVID-19 patients inhabit one floor in one hospital, the same N95 can be used by a single staff member to treat multiple patients. Simulation was determined to be the best way to explore this relationship along with other variable interactions, like the effect of COVID test turnaround time, which are best understood through multiple simulation runs. Ultimately, simulation allows policy makers to understand intuitively, not just mathematically, how COVID-19 hospitalizations and hospital policies combine to affect PPE use.

Alternate methods for forecasting PPE were considered, such as utilizing more traditional time series analysis of historical PPE ordering history during COVID-19, but were ultimately not chosen due to a lack of reliable PPE consumption data from COVID-19 and an inability to impact future use predictions by changing hospital policy. A machine learning forecasting

approach was also considered but was not selected due to concerns about obtaining reliable input data in a rapidly changing context and selecting appropriate input variables without the insights gained from a simulation.

In order to demonstrate the simulation and explore how different variables impact PPE use, an exploratory case study is used to predict acute care hospital PPE use in Massachusetts during the COVID-19 pandemic. The case study contains four steps: 1) All variables are held as deterministic inputs to create a base case output. 2) Certain input variables are altered to conduct sensitivity testing and explore alternate COVID-19 severity scenarios. 3) The simulation is run for the period of December 15, 2020 – January 11, 2021 using five different Massachusetts hospitalization forecasts made on December 13, 2020 as hospitalization inputs. 4) Certain variables are changed to stochastic variables with conditional triangular probability distributions in a Monte Carlo simulation approach with 5,000 iterations.

The deterministic base case and sensitivity analysis uses COVID-19 case and hospitalization data in Massachusetts from April 4, 2020 to April 3, 2021 and selects input variables from reported Massachusetts hospital capacity, typical Massachusetts hospital policy collected from 30 interviews with subject matter experts, and PPE reuse guidelines published by the state. This approach is chosen because the recent lived experience with COVID-19 helps add intuitive understanding to the results and provide an accessible example for non-academic policy makers. It also allows for sensitivity analysis that reveals important interactions in the simulation and identifies policy levers that can decrease PPE use.

Although applying previously reported actual COVID-19 hospitalization data to the simulation is useful to understand and analyze PPE use, it is unlikely that there will be one definitive epidemiological forecast in the next pandemic. To illustrate possible applications of this simulation model to future disease events with conflicting epidemiological forecasts, multiple four-week-ahead COVID-19 hospitalization forecasts made on December 13, 2020 for the period of December 15, 2020 – January 11, 2021 for the state of Massachusetts are used instead of the actual COVID-19 hospitalizations numbers. The simulation is run using the hospitalization numbers reported in five different forecasts: Columbia University, Google-Harvard School of Public Health, Institute for Health Metrics and Evaluation (IHME), Johns Hopkins University (JHU), and University of California Los Angeles (UCLA). These results are then graphed to show the range of possible PPE use values for that four-week period that

decision makers could use to inform purchasing and stockpiling choices. This approach of using multiple epidemiological forecasts in the simulation to produce a range of values demonstrates a realistic and viable future application of this simulation.

Finally, the simulation is slightly modified by changing select variables with inherent uncertainty from deterministic to stochastic. A Monte Carlo simulation is then used to explore the effect of those uncertain inputs on total PPE use. The Monte Carlo approach allows for a presentation of thousands of iterations and presents the distribution of possible PPE use outcomes. This allows decision makers to understand the range of possible outcomes and gauge risk. Monte Carlo simulation is a useful tool for the purposes of this thesis but has notable setbacks. First, it requires significant computational power when the simulation is complex. Monte Carlo simulation is a viable option for this thesis because the simulation is computationally simple enough for execution time to remain low. Second, the outcome probability distributions that are produced may not appropriately communicate the risk of lowprobability events. As applied to this model, that could mean not adding sufficient weight to iteration with very large PPE demand. This thesis attempts to counteract this by presenting the entire outcome distribution, including the most extreme simulation outcomes, not just the distribution mean (Paolo, 2014).

The goal of this thesis is to both present a simulation that can be tailored to future pandemics and to use insights from the simulation case study to help inform a robust PPE preparedness plan. The case study section uses different approaches to using the simulation in order to illustrate possible applications of the simulation and illuminate lessons learned from its application to the COVID-19 pandemic in Massachusetts.

3.2 The simulation

The simulation outlined in this section calculates daily PPE use in acute care hospitals given each day's COVID-19 hospitalizations. The simulation takes in all epidemiological inputs, including COVID-19 intensive care unit (ICU) hospitalizations, COVID-19 inpatient hospitalizations, daily persons under investigation (PUI) in ICU, daily PUI in inpatient, and daily AGPs performed as deterministic inputs. This simulation is in no way meant to predict the severity of a future pandemic but instead is meant to be combined with epidemiological

scenarios to produce PPE use forecasts for a COVID-19-type pandemic given those disease scenarios.

The structure of the simulation, including variable selection and simulation logic, was created during a yearlong intensive collaboration between the MIT Humanitarian Supply Chain Lab and the Massachusetts General Hospital Center for Disaster Medicine that took place from June 2020 to June 2021. The simulation incorporates the healthcare process and treatment protocol expertise provided by members of the Massachusetts General Hospital Center for Disaster Medicine. The simulation is meant to capture the variables in healthcare settings that determine PPE use and to provide an understanding of the PPE used each day in acute care hospitals given that day's COVID-19 hospitalization and PUI numbers.

The simulation takes in the static, stochastic, dynamic variables listed in Table 3.3.1 and runs through the five steps illustrated in Figure 3.3.2 for every day (i) of the simulation run to return the gloves, gowns, N95s, eye protection, and surgical/procedural masks used on that day. The static inputs are selected on day 0 of the simulation and stay as deterministic values for the duration of the simulation. The stochastic inputs are selected each day of the simulation from a defined probability distribution. Dynamic inputs are deterministic values that vary for each day of the model run depending on COVID-19 hospitalizations that day. Finally, the calculated values are held within the simulation and updated each day.

The simulation operates under the following assumptions:

- Contact precaution and droplet precaution patients are treated with the same PPE: Contact precaution and droplet precaution patients are combined into one single patient type referred to as "contact/droplet" and are treated with the same PPE.
- **PPE is used appropriately:** It is assumed staff will use pre-defined PPE for each patient type. Staff treating standard precaution patients will wear gloves and a surgical/procedural mask. Staff treating contact/droplet precaution patients will wear a gown, gloves, and a surgical/procedural mask. Staff treating COVID-19 or PUI patients will wear a gown, gloves, eye protection, and an N95. Staff treating airborne precaution patients will wear eye protection, gloves, and an N95. It is assumed there will be perfect adherence to these PPE use policies and no staff members will over- or under-protect themselves for the patient type they are treating.

- All PPE lasts for the duration of the reuse policy: It is assumed no PPE is broken, spoiled, or disposed of before the end of its reuse policy.
- Staffing protocols remain static: It is assumed that the staff to patient ratios will remain the same regardless of the number of COVID-19 cases. There is no implementation of emergency staffing protocols or crisis standards of care.
- **PUI treatment precautions:** It is assumed that PUI patients are treated with COVID-19 level PPE until they have received a negative COVID-19 test, which only occurs after the completion of the COVID-19 test turnaround time.
- Care is not deferred and demand for services remains at typical levels: It is assumed non-COVID-19 patients, both inpatient and ICU, will seek hospital care at a constant rate, regardless of the severity of COVID-19 hospitalizations.
- Concentration/Dispersion of cases in and among facilities: It is assumed there are no cohorting policies that purposefully segregate COVID-19 and PUI patients into their own facilities or wings of facilities. The concentration/dispersion of COVID-19 and PUI patients in the acute care hospital population is approximated as the ratio of COVID-19 and PUIs to the entire patient/resident population. This ratio will be referred to as the concentration coefficient.
- Efficient staffing for contact/droplet and standard precaution patients: It is assumed that contact/droplet and standard precaution patients are ubiquitous enough to ensure they are treated by the least number of staff possible. For example, if a single nurse can care for four patients, it is assumed that the same nurse will be able to care for four different contact/droplet patients in the simulation. For that to be true, it must be assumed that those four patients are all within the same facility and on the same floor.
- Inefficient staffing for airborne precaution patients: It is assumed that airborne precaution patients are rare enough so that the same staff member would not care for more than one airborne patient at a time. For that to be true, it must be assumed that all airborne patients on each day are in different facilities or are on different hospital floors.
- N95s and eye protection are not single use except for when conducting aerosol generating procedures (AGP): It is assumed that N95s and eye protection are subject to a reuse policy that is specified as a certain number of shifts in the static inputs. The only

exception is when N95s are used for AGPs. N95s used for AGPs are discarded after the AGP is complete.

- **Gowns and gloves are single use:** It is assumed there are no reuse policies for gowns and gloves. All gowns and gloves are disposed of after each patient contact.
- Surgical masks are sometimes single use: Surgical masks are single use only when used to treat contact/droplet precaution patients. All other surgical mask uses are specified as a certain number of shifts in the static inputs.
- Hospitals continue to operate past their typical bed and staff capacity. The simulation will run for as long as input data is available and has no artificial stops built in, even when hospital capacity is surpassed. This choice was based on the assumption that in dire circumstances hospitals will allow themselves to surge well past typical capacity (Searle, 2020). Therefore, setting an artificial cap on capacity may underestimate PPE use.

Table 4.1.1:	Simulation	variables	by	function
--------------	------------	-----------	----	----------

Static Variable Inputs			
Variable	Variable_name		
	Percent_typical_sick_requiring_airborne		
k	_precautions		
	Percent_typical_sick_requiring_contact_		
к	droplet_precautions		
t	COVID_test_turnaround_time		
g	Specialists		
у	ED_Staff_per_day		
z	HCWs_per_AGP		
U	Shifts_per_day_clinical		
u	Shifts_per_day_non_clinical		
S	Daily_inpatient_typical_sick		
E	Daily_patients_presenting_to_ED		
b	Shifts_per_eye_protection		
τ	Shifts_per_N95		
ρ	Shifts_per_surgical_mask		
ω	Misc_non_clinical_entering_hospital		
d _{ICU}	Typical_sick_ICU_occupancy		
dInpatient	Typical_sick_Inpatient_occupancy		
x	Non_Clinical_per_patient		
μ	HCW visits per patient ED		

Stochastic Variable Inputs		
Variable	Variable_name	
θ	HCW_daily_visits_ICU	
λ	HCW_daily_visits_Inpatient	
V _{RN, ICU}	RNs_per_ICU_patient	
V _{MD,ICU}	MDs_per_ICU_patient	
VPCAJICU	PCA_per_ICU_patient	
V _{Student,ICU}	Student_per_ICU_patient	
V _{RN, Inpatient}	RNs_per_Inpatient	
V _{MD, Inpatient}	MDs_per_Inpatient	
V _{PCA, Inpatient}	PCA_per_Inpatient	
V _{Student} , Inpatient	Student_per_Inpatient	
V _{PCA, Inpatient}	PCA_per_Inpatient	
V _{Student} , Inpatient	Student_per_Inpatient	

Dynamic Variable Inputs		
Variable	Variable_name	
C _{o,icu}	COVID_in_ICU	
C _{0,Inpatient}	COVID_in_Inpatient	
Ho,ICU	New_PUI_in_ICU	
H _{0,Inpatient}	New_PUI_in_Inpatient	
κ	Percent_ED_patient_COVID_risk	
1	AGPs_performed	

Variables Calculated within the Simulation		
Variable	Variable_name	
P _{0,ICU}	PUI_in_ICU	
P _{0,Inpatient}	PUI_Inpatient	
J	Patients_requiring_COVID_precautions	
0	Patients_requiring_contact_droplet_precautions	
Q	Patients_requiring_airborne_precautions	
R	Patients_requiring_standard_precautions	
v	Staff_per_patient	
N	Patients_by_type	
w	Clinical_staff_working	
х	Non_clinical_staff_working	
Z	Clinical_staff_perfoming_AGPs	
α	N95s_used	
β	Eye_protection_used	
γ	Gowns_used	
δ	Gloves_used	
3	Surgical_or_procedural_masks_used	
φ	Concentration coefficient	

Sets		
Variable	Variable_name	Values
i	Day	{1,,365}
а	Location	{ICU, Inpatient}
j	Staff_type	{RN, MD, PCA, Student}
h	Patient_type	{C+P,O,Q,R}

Patient Related Variables						
k	Percent_typical_sick_requiring_airborne_precautions					
к	Percent_typical_sick_requiring_contact_droplet_precautions					
d _{ICU}	Typical_sick_ICU_occupancy					
dInpatient	Typical_sick_Inpatient_occupancy					
ω	Misc_non_clinical_entering_hospital					
l	Patients_requiring_COVID_precautions					
0	Patients_requiring_contact_droplet_precautions					
Q	Patients_requiring_airborne_precautions					
R	Patients_requiring_standard_precautions					
N	Patients_by_type					
C _{0,ICU}	COVID_in_ICU					
C _{0,Inpatient}	COVID_in_Inpatient					
H _{o,ICU}	New_PUI_in_ICU					
H _{0,Inpatient}	New_PUI_in_Inpatient					
κ	Percent_ED_patient_COVID_risk					
1	AGPs_performed					
P _{0,ICU}	PUI_in_ICU					
P _{0,Inpatient}	PUI_Inpatient					
φ	Concentration_coefficient					
s	Daily_inpatient_typical_sick					
E	Daily_patients_presenting_to_ED					

Staff Related Variables				
θ	HCW_daily_visits_ICU			
λ	HCW_daily_visits_Inpatient			
V _{RN, ICU}	RNs_per_ICU_patient			
V _{MD,ICU}	MDs_per_ICU_patient			
VPCA,ICU	PCA_per_ICU_patient			
V _{Student,ICU}	Student_per_ICU_patient			
V _{RN, Inpatient}	RNs_per_Inpatient			
V _{MD, Inpatient}	MDs_per_Inpatient			
V _{PCA, Inpatient}	PCA_per_Inpatient			
V _{Student} , Inpatient	Student_per_Inpatient			
V _{PCA, Inpatient}	PCA_per_Inpatient			
V _{Student, Inpatient}	Student_per_Inpatient			
x	Non_Clinical_per_patient			
μ	HCW_visits_per_patient_ED			
g	Specialists			
У	ED_Staff_per_day			
z	HCWs_per_AGP			
U	Shifts_per_day_clinical			
u	Shifts_per_day_non_clinical			
v	Staff_per_patient			
w	Clinical_staff_working			
х	Non_clinical_staff_working			
z	Clinical_staff_perfoming_AGPs			

Infection Control Related Variables			
t	COVID_test_turnaround_time		
ь	Shifts_per_eye_protection		
τ	Shifts_per_N95		
ρ	Shifts_per_surgical_mask		

PPE Related Variables			
α	N95s_used		
β	Eye_protection_used		
γ	Gowns_used		
δ	Gloves_used		
ε	Surgical or procedural masks used		

Sets					
Variable	Variable_name	Values			
i	Day	{1,,365}			
а	Location	{ICU, Inpatient}			
j	Staff_type	{RN, MD, PCA, Student}			
h	Patient_type	{C+P,O,Q,R}			

Figure 4.1.1: Simulation process



Table 3.3.2: Simulation variables by type

Step 1: Determining the Number of PUI Patients (Pi,a)

PUI patients are defined as patients who enter the hospital and are either exhibiting COVID-19 symptoms or are at risk of COVID-19 exposure. It is assumed PUI patients will be treated with COVID-19 precautions until they have received a negative COVID-19 test. PUI patients are a part of the typical sick population and are not considered COVID-19 patients until they receive a negative test result. In this step, the number of daily PUI patients in the hospital is calculated by determining how many of the previous day's PUI patients have been cleared by a test and how many new PUI patients are entering care. Because the population of PUI patients cannot exceed the total number of non-COVID patients in the hospital, a constraint is then enforced to ensure PUIs do not exceed the total number of typical sick patients.

Equation 3.2.1: Determining the number of PUI patients

 $P_{i,a} = P_{i-1,a} - (P_{i-1,a} / t) + H_{i,a}$ If $P_{i,a} > d_{i,a}$, then $P_{i,a} = d_{i,a}$

Step 2: Determining the Number of Typical Sick Requiring Contact/Droplet, Airborne, and Standard Precautions

It is important to capture the PPE used when treating typical sick in addition to the PPE used for COVID patients. Since PPE use depends on the precaution level for the patient that is being treated, the number of typical sick that fall into each precaution category each day is calculated.

Equation 3.2.2: Determining the typical sick requiring contact/droplet, airborne, and standard precautions

 $J_{i,a} = C_{i,a} + P_{i,a}$ $O_{i,a} = (d_{i,a} - P_{i,a}) * K$ $Q_{i,a} = (d_{i,a} - P_{i,a}) * k$ $R_{i,a} = d_{i,a} - P_{i,a} - O_{i,a} - Q_{i,a}$

Step 3: Calculate Staff Working with Each Patient Type

This step calculates how many staff members will be treating each type of patient in order to calculate how many staff members will be wearing an N95 or eye protection at some point during their shift. First, the concentration coefficient (ϕ_i) is calculated by determining the fraction of COVID plus PUI patients over the total hospital patient population. This coefficient is then used to determining the staff treating COVID-19 precaution patients. A concentration coefficient of 1 means that COVID and PUI patients are perfectly concentrated in one location so can be treated by the fewest possible staff members. A concentration coefficient of 0 means COVID and PUI patients are entirely spread out in different locations so must be treated by different staff members. As the concentration coefficient moves between 0 and 1, the number of unique staff members treating COVID and PUI patients moves proportionally between 1 staff member for each COVID or PUI patient and the fewest staff members possible for the group of COVID and PUI patients. Contact/droplet precaution patients and standard precaution patients are assumed to be optimally located to allow for the most efficient staff to patient ratios. Airborne patients are assumed to be inefficiently located due to their rare occurrence, and therefore all interact with unique staff members

Equation 3.2.3: Calculate staff working with each patient type

$$\phi_{i} = (C_{i,a} + P_{i,a}) / (C_{i,a} + P_{i,a} + (d_{i,a} - P_{i,a}))$$

$$W_{i,a,j,COVID} = N_{i,a,COVID} * (V_{a,j} + ((1 - \phi_{i}) * (1 - V_{a,j}))) * U$$

$$X_{i,a,COVID} = N_{i,a,COVID} * (x + ((1 - \phi_{i}) * (1 - x))) * u$$

$$W_{i,a,j,contact/droplet} = N_{h,i,contact/droplet} * V_{a,j} * U$$

$$X_{i,a,contact/droplet} = N_{h,i,contact/droplet} * x * u$$

$$W_{i,a,j,airborne} = N_{h,i,airborne} * U$$

$$X_{i,a,airborne} = N_{h,i,airborne} * u$$

$$W_{i,a,j,standard} = N_{h,i,standard} * V_{a,j} * U$$

$$X_{i,a,standard} = N_{h,i,standard} * x * u$$

$$Z_{i} = I_{i} * z$$

Step 4: Calculate PPE Use

N95s and Eye Protection: It is assumed all staff working with COVID-19, PUI, and airborne precaution patients will require an N95 and eye protection during their shift. It also assumes that on every day, regardless of the number of COVID-19 hospitalizations, every emergency room staff member and specialists likely to consult on a COVID-19 hospitalization (cardiologist, nephrologist, pulmonologist, infectious disease specialist, and rheumatologist) will wear an N95 and eye protection during their shift. To determine daily N95 or eye protection use, the daily use by staff members is divided by the reuse policy (shifts per N95 or eye protection). The small number of N95s used for aerosol generating procedures (AGPs), which are always single use, is also calculated.

Equation 3.2.4: Calculate N95s and eye protection used

$$\alpha_{i} = \left(\left(\sum_{0}^{a} \sum_{0}^{j} W_{i,a,j,COVID} + \sum_{0}^{a} \sum_{0}^{j} W_{i,a,j,airborne} + \sum_{0}^{a} X_{i,a,j,COVID} + \sum_{0}^{a} X_{i,a,airborne} + y + g\right) / \tau \right) + Z_{i}$$

$$\beta_{i} = \left(\sum_{0}^{a} \sum_{0}^{j} W_{i,a,j,COVID} + \sum_{0}^{a} \sum_{0}^{j} W_{i,a,j,airborne} + \sum_{0}^{a} X_{i,a,j,COVID} + \sum_{0}^{a} X_{i,a,airborne} + y + g\right) / b$$

Gowns: It is assumed that gowns are always single use and are disposed after each patient contact. Gown use is calculated by multiplying the number of COVID-19, PUI, and contact/droplet patients in the hospital that day by the number of daily contacts expected for each patient depending on their location (ED, ICU, Inpatient).

Equation 3.2.5: Calculate gowns used

$$\gamma_i = ((O_{i,ICU} + C_{i,ICU} + P_{i,ICU}) * \theta) + ((O_{i,Inpatient} + C_{i,Inpatient} + P_{i,Inpatient}) * \lambda) + (E * \kappa * \mu) + Z_i$$

Gloves: Similar to gowns, it is assumed gloves are always single use and therefore use is determined by total patient contacts per day. Gloves are used for every patient type, so total daily glove use is calculated by multiplying the number of patients by the number of contacts expected for each patient depending on their location (ED, ICU, Inpatient).

Equation 3.2.6: Calculate gloves used

$$\delta_i = 2 * (((C_{i,ICU} + d_{i,ICU}) * \theta) + ((C_{i,Inpatient} + d_{i,Inpatient}) * \lambda) + (E * \mu) + Z_i$$

Surgical/Procedural Masks: It is assumed that every staff member who works in the hospital is given a new surgical mask each day to wear in their office and that every patient in the hospital is given a surgical mask each day to wear in their room. We also assume staff treating patients with contact/droplet precautions will dispose of their mask after each patient contact and pick up a new one.

Equation 3.2.7: Calculate surgical/procedural masks used

 $\varepsilon_{i} = \left(\left(\sum_{0}^{a} \sum_{0}^{j} \sum_{0}^{h} W_{i,a,j,h} + \sum_{0}^{a} \sum_{0}^{h} X_{i,a,h} + \omega \right) / \rho \right) + E + A_{i} + \left(\sum_{0}^{j} W_{i,ICU,j,contact/droplet} * \theta \right) + \left(\sum_{0}^{j} W_{i,Inpatient,j,contact/droplet} * \lambda \right)$

4. Case study

The case study consists of four parts: 1) a simulation run where all variables are deterministic, 2) sensitivity analysis on the deterministic case study, 3) a simulation run using multiple epidemiological forecasts to produce an array of results, and 4) a Monte Carlo simulation where select variables are changed from deterministic to stochastic. The case study uses COVID-19 hospitalization published by the Massachusetts Department of Public Health (MDPH) from April 4, 2020 – April 3, 2021. This case study applies the simulation to predict the amount of PPE used in all acute care hospitals in Massachusetts during the specified time period. The static and stochastic inputs were determined through background research in nursing and medical journals, CDC provided resources, reports from the Bureau of Labor and Statistics, and extensive interviews with medical providers and support staff. This case study is presented as follows: First, all variables are held as deterministic inputs to create a base case output. Second, certain input variables are altered to conduct sensitivity testing and explore alternate COVID-19 severity scenarios. Third, to demonstrate potential future applications of the simulation, the simulation is run for the period of December 15, 2020 – January 11, 2021 using five different

Massachusetts hospitalization forecasts made on December 13, 2020 as hospitalization inputs. The results are presented to show the range of values that would result from uncertain epidemiological inputs. Finally, certain variables are changed to stochastic variables with conditional triangular probability distributions in a Monte Carlo simulation approach with 5,000 iterations. These iterations are then analyzed to identify the effects of input uncertainty. The end result is a thorough exploration of multiple applications of the simulation.

4.1 Simulation with Deterministic Inputs

In this simulation run, all variables are held as deterministic for the entirety of the simulation run. Although it is likely there is some uncertainty in the inputs, as described in sections 4.2 and 4.3, the deterministic run is important to explore the variables that affect PPE use and conduct sensitivity analysis.

4.1.1 Simulation Variables

There are two types of inputs in this simulation run, static inputs that remain the same for each day of the simulation and dynamic inputs containing epidemiological inputs such as COVID-19 hospitalization that change each day. The variables that were previously labeled in Table 3.3.1 as stochastic are held as deterministic and changed to static variables.

4.1.1.1 Static Inputs

A full list of static input data used in this case study is available in Appendix A. Select variables and their sources are described below.

- Percent of typical sick population requiring airborne and contact/droplet
 precautions: Data on typical percentage of patients requiring airborne and
 contact/droplet precautions were obtained from historical infection control records from a
 Massachusetts hospital (Hospital system data analyst, 2020).
- **COVID-19 test turnaround time:** COVID-19 test turnaround time was determined through historical records at a major Massachusetts hospital system (Hospital system data analyst, 2020).
- **Daily specialist and ED staff:** This case study assumed all registered specialists in the fields of nephrology, pulmonology, cardiology, infectious disease, and rheumatology work with at least one COVID-19 patient each day. Total specialist numbers come from

the Massachusetts Board of Registration in Medicine (2021). Daily ED staff was determined through historical 2019 staffing records provided by Patient Care Link (2021).

- Shifts per day for clinical and non-clinical staff: Shifts per day were chosen to match common healthcare staffing practices (Disaster Medicine Specialist, 2020).
- Daily typical sick ED, inpatient, and ICU patients: Daily patients presenting to the ED was determined by the 2017 National Hospital Ambulatory Medical Care Survey published by the CDC (2017). This survey contained historic yearly ED visits in the United States. Daily inpatient population in Massachusetts was determined by historic United States hospital admission data from 1975 2016 published by the Center for Disease Control (Hospital admission, 2016). Finally, the daily ICU patient population was taken from a ventilator use study for the United States by Wunsch et al. These sources all reported values for the entire United States. To determine the value for Massachusetts, the United States aggregate value was multiplied by 0.021 to adjust for Massachusetts' percentage of the total population as reported in 2019 (United States Population, 2019).
- Shifts per N95, eye protection, and surgical masks: Shifts per N95 mask was determined by published guidance by the Massachusetts Department of Public Health (Comprehensive Personal Protective Equipment (PPE) Guidance, 2021). Following consultation with disaster medicine experts, shifts of use per eye protection and surgical mask were set to match the N95 reuse guidance (Disaster Medicine Specialist, 2020).
- HCW visits per patient in ED, Inpatient, and ICU: Healthcare worker daily visits per inpatient and ICU patient were set to match the PPE assumptions in the Johns Hopkins University model (JHU, 2020). Healthcare worker daily visits per ED patient were determined through consultation with Massachusetts ED staff and disaster medicine experts (Disaster Medicine Specialist, 2020).
- Staff per ICU and Inpatient: Medical doctor (MD), Registered Nurse (RN), Patient Care Assistant (PCA), and student ratios per ICU patient and Inpatient were determined using a combination of pandemic preparedness guidelines published by the University of Minnesota and publicly available Massachusetts hospital staffing data from 2019 from

Patient Care Link (Pandemic Influenza Planning Guidance for Healthcare Institutions, 2007; Patient Care Link, 2019).

4.1.1.2 Dynamic Inputs

Dynamic input data used in this case study containing daily COVID-19 hospitalization and PUI populations is available in Appendix B. Select variables and their sources are described below.

- **Daily COVID-19 hospitalizations:** Daily COVID-19 hospitalization data was obtained from publicly available data published by the Massachusetts Department of Public Health (Dashboard of Public Health Indicators, 2021).
- New PUI in ICU and inpatient: PUI population data was extrapolated from data provided by a major Massachusetts hospital system (Hospital system data, 2021). This data showed that for every new COVID positive patient entering the hospital, roughly one additional patient was admitted as a PUI. To determine daily PUI patients entering inpatient, the total COVID-19 inpatient population was divided by 8 (the estimated length of stay for COVID-19 inpatients), to approximate the new COVID-19 inpatients that day. Since every new inpatient generates one new PUI, that number was used as the new inpatient PUI for that day. The same was done for ICU using a length of stay of 13 days determined by published findings from Lapidus et al. (Massachusetts Hospital System Data Analyst, 2021; 2020).
- AGPs performed: Daily AGPs performed were approximated by taking the new daily ICU patients (as described above) and multiplying by 2. This represents the population being put on and taken off ventilators each day.
- Percent of ED patients who are considered COVID-19 risk: The percent of ED patients who are considered COVID-19 risk was determined through historical ED records for a major Massachusetts hospital system obtained on December 14, 2020. Although it is likely this number should be more dynamic, it was kept constant for each day of the simulation due to lack of data availability (Hospital system data analyst, 2020).

4.1.2 Results

The data described in the previous section was used in the simulation outlined in section 3.3 to calculate the PPE used each day in acute care hospitals in Massachusetts from April 4th, 2020 to April 3rd, 2021. The sum of the PPE use for that entire period is summarized in Table 4.1.2.1 below along with the average day's use and the use on the worst day of COVID-19 hospitalizations. These results will be the base for the sensitivity analysis conducted in section 4.1.4.

Table 4.1.2.1: Massachusetts deterministic case study results

Year Cumulative		Average Day		Worst Day	
N95s	5,657,829	N95s	15,501	N95s	28,552
Gowns	61,358,122	Gowns	168,104	Gowns	471,692
Gloves	392,028,164	Gloves	1,074,050	Gloves	1,654,508
Eyepro	5,626,297	Eyepro	15,415	Eyepro	28,228
Surg/proc masks	40,424,394	Surg/proc masks	110,752	Surg/proc masks	120,711

4.1.3 Variable relationships identified in the deterministic simulation

The initial deterministic simulation run helps identify the non-policy related variables that drive PPE use, such as COVID-19 hospitalizations and total patient population. Key drivers of use for each PPE type are described below along with a brief discussion of the concentration coefficient. The effect of policy-related variables on PPE use will be explored in the sensitivity analysis.

4.1.3.1 The concentration coefficient increases with COVID-19 and PUI patients

The concentration of COVID-19 and PUI patients within hospitals increases as COVID-19 cases increase. This approximates the natural phenomenon of COVID-19 and PUI patients becoming widespread enough that multiple end up in the same hospitals and wards. See Figure 4.1.3.1 below. The effect on the concentration coefficient on PPE use is significant and will be discussed in the sensitivity analysis.



Figure 4.1.3.1: Concentration coefficient in the Massachusetts deterministic case study

4.1.3.2 The concentration coefficient is a key driver for the number of staff working with COVID-19 and PUI patients

As the concentration coefficient increases, COVID-19 and PUI patients become concentrated within hospital wards. This allows a single staff member to treat multiple COVID-19 and PUI patients during his or her shift. Although this effect is also seen in the current case study, in order to more easily visualize the dramatic effect of high concentration coefficients, the simulation was run with COVID-19 hospitalizations equal to 10X the rate seen in Massachusetts from April 4th, 2020 to April 3rd, 2021. At these high hospitalization levels, it is visually apparent how the rising concentration coefficient results in staff members treating COVID and PUI patients increasing non-linearly with COVID and PUI patient hospitalizations.


Figure 4.1.3.2: The effect of concentration coefficient as shown in a 10X COVID-19 scenario

4.1.3.3 Number of staff working with COVID-19 and PUI patients daily determines N95 and eye protection use

N95s and eye protection use is directly related to the number of staff working with COVID-19 and PUI patients. The fewer unique staff members interacting with these patients, the less N95s and eye protection will be used. The slight gap between total N95 use and staff working with COVID/PUI patients is a result of the small number of AGPs that require a single use N95 and staff working with airborne patients. The slight gap between total eye protection use and staff working with COVID/PUI patients also comes from staff working with airborne patients. See Figure 4.1.3.3 and Figure 4.1.3.4 below.



Figure 4.1.3.3: Massachusetts deterministic case study daily N95 use

Figure 4.1.3.4: Massachusetts deterministic case study daily eye protection use



4.1.3.4 Total COVID-19 and PUI patients daily is the key driver of gown use

Gown use is heavily dependent on COVID-19 and PUI patients. It is also affected slightly by the typical sick population due to the gown use for typical sick contact/droplet patients. Figure 4.1.3.5 shows this effect clearly at the two peaks at 2020-05 and 2021-01 and at the trough at 2020-09. At the two peaks the large number of COVID patients result in more of the typical sick population being treated as PUI patients, as seen by the dip in the typical sick

non-PUI population. This dip accounts for why the gown use at this period does not exactly align with the COVID and PUI trend. The trough at 2020-09 shows the opposite effect, where gown use well exceeds COVID and PUI patient use due to the gown use by the large typical sick non-PUI patient population.



Figure 4.1.3.5: Massachusetts deterministic case study daily eye gown use

4.1.3.5 Total patient volume is the key driver of glove use

Gloves are used across the patient population when interacting with all patient types, so glove use is directly related to the total patient population. See Figure 4.1.3.6 below.



Figure 4.1.3.6: Massachusetts deterministic case study daily glove use

4.1.3.6 Surgical/procedural mask use has a high, almost constant base rate

Surgical/procedural masks have a high base level use due to their use by all staff and visitors in the hospital daily. Surgical/procedural mask use above this base rate is determined by patient population. Increased patient population results in more surgical/procedural masks being given to patients each day and more surgical mask changes that occur after interactions with contact/droplet precaution patients. See Figure 4.1.3.7 below.





4.1.4 Sensitivity Analysis

Sensitivity analysis was conducted to explore the effects of slower COVID-19 diagnostic test turnaround times, increased reuse policies, decreased daily patient contacts by healthcare

workers, implemented COVID-19 and PUI cohorting, and more extreme COVID-19 scenarios. This analysis is critical to identify policy-related variables that can decrease PPE use and potentially be incorporated into pandemic preparedness and response plans.

4.1.4.1 COVID-19 diagnostic test turnaround time

The longer the COVID-19 diagnostic test turnaround time, the longer it takes to clear PUI patients with a negative test result. Increased diagnostic test turnaround times result in increased use of N95s, gowns, and eye protection. It does not affect glove use, as gloves are used across patient type and do not depend on precaution level. Counterintuitively, longer diagnostic test turnaround times actually decrease surgical mask use. This is due to more healthcare workers wearing N95s with PUIs who would otherwise have been cleared by a negative COVID-19 test and treated as contact/droplet patients using only a surgical mask. Although the impact of increased testing times is not severe, it is important to note that this impact would be significantly higher in scenarios where more than one PUI was produced for every new COVID-19 case. This would be the case in very densely populated areas or during a strong influenza season. See Table 4.1.4.1 below.

	Base Case (1 Day						
	Turnaround)	2 Day Turnaround		3 Day Turn	around	7 Day Turnaround	
			% Increase		% Increase		% Increase
			from Base		from Base		from Base
PPE Type	Year Cumulative	Year Cumulative	Case	Year Cumulative	Case	Year Cumulative	Case
N95s	5,657,829	5,786,669	2.3%	5,876,079	3.9%	5,920,461	4.6%
Gowns	61,358,122	63,089,359	2.8%	64,807,847	5.6%	71,675,637	16.8%
Gloves	392,028,164	392,028,164	0.0%	392,028,164	0.0%	392,028,164	0.0%
Eye protection	5,626,297	5,755,137	2.3%	5,844,547	3.9%	5,888,929	4.7%
Surg/proc masks	40,424,394	40,232,900	-0.5%	40,007,436	-1.0%	38,944,202	-3.7%

Table 4.1.4.1: COVID-19 diagnostic test turnaround time sensitivity analysis

4.1.4.2 Increased reuse policies

Increasing the length of reuse policies has a linear effect on decreasing eye protection use, meaning increasing reuse from 1 shift to 5 shifts will decrease PPE use by 80%. The effect of increasing reuse policies for N95s is close to linear but varies slightly because N95s used during AGPs are considered single use and are not affected by the reuse policy. Increasing reuse policies for surgical masks has a small effect due to the assumption that patients will continue to be issued a new surgical mask every day regardless of reuse policy. Therefore, only staff are able to reuse their surgical masks. Gowns and gloves are considered single use and are not affected by the reuse policy. See Table 4.1.4.2 below.

	Base Case (1	E CLIG	
	Shift Reuse)	5 Shifts	Keuse
			% of Base
PPE Type	Year Cumulative	Year Cumulative	Case
N95s	5,657,829	1,156,788	20.4%
Gowns	61,358,122	61,358,122	100.0%
Gloves	392,028,164	392,028,164	100.0%
Eye protection	5,626,297	1,125,256	20.0%
Surg/proc masks	40,424,394	15,986,507	39.5%

Table 4.1.4.2: Reuse policy sensitivity analysis

4.1.4.3 Decreased healthcare worker patient contacts

Reducing healthcare worker patient contacts has a linear effect on use for gowns and gloves, meaning if healthcare workers visit a patient 10 times instead of 20 times per day, glove and gown use will be cut in half. It has a much smaller effect on surgical masks due to the high base rate of surgical mask use for all patients and employees. Reducing patient contacts only affects surgical mask use for contact/droplet precaution patients. Healthcare worker daily visits does not affect N95 or eye pro use. See Table 4.1.4.3 below.

Table 4.1.4.3: Healthcare worker patient contacts sensitivity analysis

	Base Case (Typical Daily Patient Contacts)	Half Daily Patie	ent Contacts
			% of Base
PPE Type	Yearly Cumulative	Yearly Cumulative	Case
N95s	5,657,829	5,657,829	100.0%
Gowns	61,358,122	30,694,827	50.0%
Gloves	392,028,164	196,045,614	50.0%
Eye protection	5,626,297	5,626,297	100.0%
Surg/proc masks	40,424,394	37,482,084	92.7%

4.1.4.4 Implemented cohorting of COVID-19 and PUI patients

In the simulation it is assumed the concentration/dispersion of COVID-19 cases across and within acute care hospitals can be approximated by the ratio of COVID-19 and PUI patients to the entire patient population. This is meant to approximate how COVID-19 and PUI cases would occur without any intervention to segregate or cluster patients into a single facility or wing in a facility. As the concentration coefficient increases, each COVID-19 and PUI patient is treated by fewer unique staff members. This is intuitive, because as wards are overwhelmed with COVID-19 and PUI patients, staff members are treating multiple COVID-19 and PUI patients on their shift, which allows them to use the same N95 for multiple patients. This sensitivity analysis explores the possible decrease in PPE that occurs if there is perfect cohorting, meaning every COVID-19 and PUI case is put into a single facility in order to be treated by the fewest staff members possible. Although this is an unlikely scenario, it shows the potential impact of implemented cohorting policies. Cohorting patients only affects use of PPE items that are reused by staff members between patients, namely N95s and eye protection. Because patients are cohorted, the same staff member can use the same N95 or eye protection between patients without changing it. Additionally, because patients are treated efficiently, fewer total staff are working each day, resulting in slightly less surgical/procedural mask use. See Table 4.1.4.4 below.

	Base Case (Concentration Coefficient Approximation)	Implemented Per	fect Cohorting
			% of Base
PPE Type	Yearly Cumulative	Yearly Cumulative	Case
N95s	5,657,829	2,953,060	52.2%
Gowns	61,358,122	61,358,122	100.0%
Gloves	392,028,164	392,028,164	100.0%
Eye protection	5,626,297	2,921,528	51.9%
Surg/proc masks	40,424,394	38,521,978	95.3%

 Table 4.1.4.4: Implemented cohorting sensitivity analysis

4.1.4.5 Higher COVID-19 hospitalization scenarios

Increasing the severity of the COVID-19 pandemic has a non-linear effect on PPE use. In a scenario that is exactly 5X worse than COVID-19, meaning every day has 5X more COVID-19 hospitalizations than was reported during the actual COVID-19 pandemic, the concentration coefficient approaches 1. This means that there are so many COVID-19 patients that they naturally concentrate within hospitals. When the concentration of COVID-19 and PUI patients is high, the same healthcare worker is treating multiple COVID-19 and PUI patients. Since we assume healthcare workers can wear the same N95 and eye protection between patients during their shift, this means additional COVID-19 and PUI patients do not always require the use of additional N95s and eye protection by staff. This effect was shown clearly in the 10X COVID-19 scenario shown in Figure 4.1.3.2, but is also evident in the 5X COVID-19 scenario shown in Figure 4.1.4.1.

Figure 4.1.4.1: Concentration coefficient in 5X COVID-19 Massachusetts deterministic case study scenario



A 5X COVID-19 scenario has a non-linear effect on gowns, gloves, and surgical masks due to their use with typical sick patients. Gowns are used with contact/droplet patients, which do not increase when COVID-19 patients increase. Gloves are used with all typical sick patients, which also stay constant in this scenario. Finally, surgical/procedural masks have a high base rate from being issued to staff and patients daily, so are not strongly affected by increases in COVID-19 cases.

Year Cumulative								
PPE type	Base Case	5X COVID-19 Severity	% of Base Case					
N95s	5,657,829	10,692,755	189%					
Gowns	61,358,122	246,105,412	401%					
Gloves	392,028,164	747,668,964	191%					
Eyepro	5,626,297	10,535,223	187%					
Surg/proc masks	40,424,394	44,552,302	110%					

 Table 4.1.4.5: 5X COVID-19 scenario sensitivity analysis results

Worst Day								
PPE	Base Case	5X COVID-19 Severity	% of Base Case					
N95s	28,552	49,442	173%					
Gowns	471,692	2,191,974	465%					
Gloves	1,654,508	4,950,692	299%					
Eyepro	28,228	47,766	169%					
Surg/proc masks	120,711	140,047	116%					

4.2 Example simulation application when faced with conflicting epidemiological forecasts

The previous case study simulation application used actual reported COVID-19 hospitalizations in Massachusetts for the purposes of demonstrating the simulation and identifying how different variables affect PPE use. In future real-world applications of this simulation, it is unlikely that there will be one definitive epidemiological model that provides hospitalization numbers for the dynamic inputs. It is much more likely that, like in COVID-19, there will be multiple, often conflicting, epidemiological forecasts being reported. In this section, an example application of five reported COVID-19 hospitalization forecasts for the state of Massachusetts from December 15, 2020 – January 11, 2021 is used to create a range of possible PPE outputs. This output range could then be used by decision makers to weigh risk and make informed PPE purchasing and stockpile decisions.

4.2.1 Epidemiological input data

Every week starting June 1, 2020 to present, forecasters from across the country submitted COVID-19 forecasts to the COVID-19 forecast hub and the CDC. These forecasts included four-week-ahead state-level forecasts on new COVID-19 hospitalizations (CDC Forecasting, 2021). For this portion of the case study, five different submitted forecasts covering the period of December 15, 2020 – January 11, 2021 in Massachusetts were used as the dynamic inputs for daily COVID-19 hospitalizations. The week of December 15, 2020 – January 11, 2021 was chosen due to the presence of significant disagreement between forecasts, allowing for a

wide range of results. The simulation is run using the hospitalization numbers reported in five different forecasts: Columbia University, Google-Harvard School of Public Health, Institute for Health Metrics and Evaluation (IHME), Johns Hopkins University (JHU), and University of California Los Angeles (UCLA). These were chosen out of 11 possible choices because they best represented a diverse range of forecasts with little overlap. The forecasts are shown in Figure 4.2.1.1 below along with the actual reported Massachusetts hospitalizations for that period.







4.2.2 Results

Figure 4.2.2.1 through 4.2.2.5 show the PPE outputs produced for the specified fourweek period using the inputs from each of the five forecasts and the actual Massachusetts COVID-19 hospitalizations. These forecasts produce a wide range of predictions. The largest N95 daily predictions are over twice as large as the smallest N95 daily predictions. For gowns, the largest daily predictions are over six times as large as the smallest gown daily predictions. These varying results make it clear that the simulation is only as accurate as its epidemiological inputs and is not robust against error in COVID-19 hospitalization predictions. Although this large spread in outputs makes it difficult to identify the "correct" PPE prediction, seeing an array of output possibilities allows decision makers to weigh risk and make an informed choice in the face of uncertainty in disease progression. It is also worth noting that despite dependence on epidemiological inputs for PPE output accuracy, the simulation can still be used to explore the magnitude of the effects of different interventions as shown in previous sensitivity analysis.

The five forecasts used for this analysis only forecasted new daily hospitalizations, not current hospitalizations. The simulation was initiated with the actual COVID-19 hospitalizations on December 14, 2020. The simulated PPE use for the IHME forecast, which had very low predictions for new COVID-19 hospitalization, decreases over the first eight days of the simulation because the simulation is initiated with higher current hospitalizations than forecasted by IHME. Those current hospitalizations leave the hospital over their eight-day length of stay and are not fully replaced by the low IHME new hospitalizations. After eight days, all of the initial hospitalizations have left the hospital and hospitalizations are only provided by the IHME forecast, hence the leveling off of PPE use. This effect is seen in all five forecasts but since the other four forecasts align more with the actual COVID-19 reported hospitalization the effect is not as stark.











Figure 4.2.2.3: Daily gown use predicted from multiple forecasts





Figure 4.2.2.4: Daily glove use predicted from multiple forecasts

Figure 4.2.2.5: Daily surgical/procedural mask use predicted from multiple forecasts



Simulated Surgical/Procedural Mask Use in Acute Care Hospitals in Massachusetts Deceber 15, 2020 - January 11, 2021

4.3 Understanding the effect of uncertainty with a Monte Carlo simulation

The deterministic simulation runs using actual reported COVID-19 hospitalizations and COVID-19 hospitalization forecasts fail to account for uncertainty inherent in the static input variables. In this section, certain input variables are changed from deterministic to stochastic and

a Monte Carlo simulation is used to produce a range of PPE use outputs. Running a deterministic case study is important to identify key interactions between variables in the simulation and to conduct sensitivity analysis that can inform future policy. However, Monte Carlo simulation may be a better application for real time decision making because it allows for uncertainty in key variables that better reflects actual variation in use on the ground.

4.3.1 Stochastic variables

Table 4.3.1.1 below shows the variables that were converted to stochastic inputs along with their minimum, maximum, and starting mean values for their conditional triangle probability distributions. Two primary types of variables were chosen: 1) Healthcare worker daily visits to patients and 2) Staff per patient. These two variable types were chosen because they are dependent on hospital specific practices and on patient severity and care needs. Keeping them as set deterministic values would fail to capture the natural variations between hospitals and patients. Secondly, changes in these input variables have non-trivial effects on total PPE output as shown in the sensitivity analysis conducted in section 4.1.4.

	1	1						T
Variable	Variable_name	Description	Min	Mean	Max	Units	Source for Mean Values	Source for Min/Max Values
θ	HCW_daily_visits_ICU	How many times a healthcare worker sees an ICU patient per day (requiring a PPE change)	60	170	220	visits	PPE Assumptions. Johns Hopkins Bloomberg School of Public Health Center for Health Security website. Updated April 18, 2020. Accessed December 15, 2020. https://www.centerforhealthsecurity.org/resources/COVID- 19/PPE/PPE-assumptions	Disaster Medicine Specialist, PhD, oral communication, July 30, 2021
λ	HCW_daily_visits_Inpatient	How many times a healthcare worker sees an inpatient per day (requiring a PPE change)	20	80	120	visits	PPE Assumptions. Johns Hopkins Bloomberg School of Public Health Center for Health Security website. Updated April 18, 2020. Accessed December 15, 2020. https://www.centerforhealthsecurity.org/resources/COVID- 19/PPE/PPE-assumptions	Disaster Medicine Specialist, PhD, oral communication, July 30, 2021
V _{RN, ICU}	RNs_per_ICU_patient	Number of RNs who would be assigned to treat an ICU patient. For example, .5 would mean 1 RN treats 2 ICU patients	0.5	0.73	2	RNs	2019 Reports. PatientCareLink website. Accessed December 3, 2020. https://patientcarelink.org/2019-plans/	Disaster Medicine Specialist, PhD, oral communication, July 30, 2021
V _{MD,ICU}	MDs_per_ICU_patient	Number of MDs who would be assigned to treat an ICU patient. For example, .5 would mean 1 MD treats 2 ICU patients	0.07	0.13	0.2	MDs	Pandemic Influenza Planning Guidance for Healthcare Institutions, Table 9. Center for Infectious Disease and Research Policy, University of Minnesota webiste. Updated September 2007, Accessed November 17, 2020. https://www.cidrap.umn.edu/sites/default/files/public/php/340 /340_guidance.pdf	Disaster Medicine Specialist, PhD, oral communication, July 30, 2021
VPCAICU	PCA_per_ICU_patient	Number of PCAs who would be assigned to treat an ICU patient. For example, .5 would mean 1 PCA treats 2 ICU patients	0.07	0.14	0.2	PCAs	2019 Reports. PatientCareLink website. Accessed December 3, 2020. https://patientcarelink.org/2019-plans/	Disaster Medicine Specialist, PhD, oral communication, July 30, 2021
Vstudent,ICU	Student_per_ICU_patient	Number of students who would be assigned to treat an ICU patient. For example, .5 would mean 1 student treats 2 ICU patients	0	0.15	0.15	student	Disaster Medicine Specialist, PhD, oral communication, December 8, 2020	Disaster Medicine Specialist, PhD, oral communication, July 30, 2021
V _{RN, inpatient}	RNs_per_Inpatient	Number of RNs who would be assigned to treat an inpatient. For example, .5 would mean 1 RN treats 2 ICU patients	0.11	0.27	0.5	RNs	2019 Reports. PatientCareLink website. Accessed December 3, 2020. https://patientcarelink.org/2019-plans/	Disaster Medicine Specialist, PhD, oral communication, July 30, 2021
V _{MD, inpatient}	MDs_per_Inpatient	Number of MDs who would be assigned to treat an inpatient. For example, .5 would mean 1 MD treats 2 ICU patients	0.03	0.04	0.1	MDs	Pandemic Influenza Planning Guidance for Healthcare Institutions, Table 9. Center for Infectious Disease and Research Policy, University of Minnesota webiste. Updated September 2007, Accessed November 17, 2020. https://www.cidrap.umn.edu/sites/default/files/public/php/340 /340_guidance.pdf	Disaster Medicine Specialist, PhD, oral communication, July 30, 2021
V _{PCA, Inpatient}	PCA_per_Inpatient	Number of PCAs who would be assigned to treat an inpatient. For example, .5 would mean 1 PCA treats 2 ICU patients	0.05	0.12	0.17	PCAs	2019 Reports. PatientCareLink website. Accessed December 3, 2020. https://patientcarelink.org/2019-plans/	Disaster Medicine Specialist, PhD, oral communication, July 30, 2021
V _{Student,} Inpatier	Student_per_Inpatient	Number of students who would be assigned to treat an inpatient. For example, .5 would mean 1 student treats 2 ICU patients	0	0.1	0.1	student	Disaster Medicine Specialist, PhD, oral communication, December 8, 2020	Disaster Medicine Specialist, PhD, oral communication, July 30, 2021

Table 4.3.1.1: Stochastic variables for Monte Carlo simulation

Minimum and maximum values were determined through guidance from a disaster medicine subject matter expert. Minimum values represent the lowest possible values that could be reached while still achieving required patient care standards. Minimum values would be accurate in either low acuity patients or in situations where resources are scarce and must be rationed. Maximum values represent the most resources and time that would be needed to treat a single patient. Maximum values would be accurate when treating extremely sick patients with maximum resources available.

These stochastic variables follow a conditional triangle distribution instead of a typical triangle distribution because each variable is correlated with the percent of hospital capacity that is being used. The mean values listed in Table 4.3.1.1 above represent the mean values when hospitals are operating at their typical volumes without the addition of COVID-19 patients. As hospitals become more crowded, these mean values will shift as healthcare workers and resources are strained. For example, as hospital patient populations move towards their maximum capacity, healthcare workers will be assigned to provide treatment to more patients at one time, therefore lowering the staff to patient rations. As these staff to patient ratios decrease, daily healthcare worker visits to patients will also decrease as healthcare staff have less time to check in on each patient. The minimum and maximum values never change as these are considered the extreme minimum and maximum for ethical patient care. To account for this correlation between hospital capacity and the mean values of the triangle distribution, a conditional triangle distribution was used where the mean shifts continuously towards the minimum values as percent of used hospital capacity increases. Once hospitals reach 100% used capacity, mean values are all equal to the minimum values in the distribution, making the triangle distribution one tailed to the right. The equation to shift the mean conditionally on hospital capacity is shown in Equation 4.3.1 below. Although only HCW visits per patient is shown, the same process is used for all staff per patient variables as well.

Variable	Variable name	Description	Value	Units	Source
	Variable_name	ICU occupancy on an average	- uuuu		Wunsch H, Wagner J, Herlim M, Chong DH, Kramer AA, Halpern SD. ICU occupancy and mechanical ventilator use in the United
	Typical ICU Occupancy in	day in Massachusetts prior to			States. Crit Care Med. 2013;41(12):2712-2719.
а	MA	COVID-19	1023	patients	doi:10.1097/CCM.0b013e318298a139
ь	Total ICU Capacity in MA	Total reported ICU beds across all acute care hospitals in Massachusetts	1458	beds	Dashboard of Public Health Indicators. Massachusetts Department of Public Health website. December 29, 2020. Accessed December 30 2020. https://www.mass.gov/info- details/archive-of-covid-19-cases-in-massachusetts#december- 2020-
d	Typical Inpatient Occupancy in MA	Inpatient occupancy on an average day in Massachusetts prior to COVID-19	2017	patients	Table 82. Hospital admission, average length of stay, outpatient visits, and outpatient surgery, by type of ownership and size of hospital: United States, selected years 1975–2015. Center for Disease Prevention and Control Website. Accessed November 17, 2020.
P	Total Inpatient Capacity in	Total reported inpatient beds across all acute care hospitals in Mascachusetts	9061	beds	Dashboard of Public Health Indicators. Massachusetts Department of Public Health website. December 29, 2020. Accessed December 30 2020. https://www.mass.gov/info- details/archive-of-covid-19-cases-in-massachusetts#december- 2020-

Table 4.3.1.2: Variables for the mean adjustment process for the conditional triangle distributions

Equation 4.3.1: The mean adjustment process for the conditional triangle distribution – healthcare worker visits per patient example

$$\begin{split} h &= a / b \\ f &= (a + C_i) / b \\ k &= d / e \\ g &= (d + C_i) / e \\ \theta_{mean, i} &= \theta_{mean} - ((\theta_{mean} - \theta_{min}) * ((f - h) / (1 - h))) \\ if \theta_{mean, i} &= \theta_{min} \\ \theta_{mean, i} &= \theta_{min} \\ \lambda_{mean, i} &= \lambda_{mean} - ((\lambda_{mean} - \lambda_{min}) * ((g - k) / (1 - k))) \\ if \lambda_{mean, i} &< \lambda_{min} \\ \lambda_{mean, i} &= \lambda_{min} \end{split}$$

4.3.2 Results

A Monte Carlo simulation was run for 5,000 iterations using the stochastic variables with conditional triangle probability distributions described above. Table 4.3.2.1 shows the minimum, maximum, and average simulated PPE use across all iterations in acute care hospitals in Massachusetts for April 4, 2020 to April 3, 2021.

Table 4.3.2.1. Monte Carlo simulation results

					Standard Deviation
	Min Year Cumulative	Average Year Cumulative	Max Year Cumulative	Standard Deviation	% of Mean
N95s	5,649,159	5,662,571	5,676,647	3,771	0.07%
Gowns	48,924,341	51,026,901	53,054,550	591,947	1.16%
Gloves	320,516,250	331,662,412	342,610,698	1,695,586	0.51%
Eye protection	5,617,627	5,631,039	5,645,115	3,771	0.07%
Surg/proc masks	39,346,796	39,532,806	39,729,829	52,557	0.13%

The addition of uncertainty in the form of stochastic variables has the strongest effect on gowns and gloves as shown in Figure 4.3.2.1 and 4.3.2.2.





Simulated Gown Use in Acute Care Hospitals in Massachusetts April 4, 2020 - April 3, 2021



2020-09

2020-11

Date

2020-07

2020-05

Simulated Gown Use in Acute Care Hospitals in Massachusetts April 4, 2020 - April 3, 2021

2021-01

2021-03





Simulated Glove Use in Acute Care Hospitals in Massachusetts April 4, 2020 - April 3, 2021

N95s and eye protection outputs show less variability as a result of the introduction of the stochastic variables. See Figure 4.3.2.3 and 4.3.2.4.









Simulated N95 Use in Acute Care Hospitals in Massachusetts April 4, 2020 - April 3, 2021





Figure 4.3.2.4: Eye protection daily use Monte Carlo results

10000

5000

0

2020-05

2020-07

The relatively small effect of the stochastic variables on total N95 and eye protection use is due to two factors: 1) the low concentration coefficient and 2) a baseline use from emergency room, specialist, and nonclinical staff that is held static in the Monte Carlo simulation. The low concentration coefficient keeps variability low because when COVID-19 cases are spread across facilities and within hospitals, changes in staff per patient ratios do not linearly decrease N95 and eye protection use. Even if staff to patient ratios are low, COVID-19 cases are being treated alongside typical sick patients, meaning many unique staff members still use N95 and eye

Date

2020-09

2020-11

2021-01

2021-03

protection. To demonstrate this effect, Figure 4.3.2.5 and 4.3.2.6 below shows the effect of the introduction of stochastic variables when there is perfect cohorting, meaning every COVID-19 patient is treated in one location.

Figure 4.3.2.5: N95 daily use Monte Carlo simulation results with and without perfect cohorting







Figure 4.3.2.6: Eye protection daily use Monte Carlo simulation results with and without perfect cohorting



The Monte Carlo simulation run with perfect cohorting shows more variability along with lower overall use. When COVID-19 patients are cohorted, changes to staff to patient ratios have a stronger effect on N95 and eye protection use. This is clear when looking at the coefficient of variation for both the standard Monte Carlo simulation and the Monte Carlo simulation with perfect cohorting. See Figure 4.3.2.7 and 4.3.2.8 below.

Figure 4.3.2.7: Coefficient of variation for N95 daily use in Monte Carlo simulation with and without perfect cohorting



Figure 4.3.2.8: Coefficient of variation for eye protection daily use in Monte Carlo simulation with and without perfect cohorting



Even with perfect cohorting, the coefficient of variation for N95s and eye protection remains lower than one would expect given the range in the triangle distributions for staff per

patient ratios. This is due to the baseline N95 and eye protection use caused by emergency room staff, specialists, and non-clinical staff. The simulation assumes that all emergency room staff and specialists will use eye protection and an N95 every shift regardless of daily COVID-19 patients. The total number of emergency room staff and specialists are deterministic in the Monte Carlo simulation, resulting in a baseline N95 and eye protection use across all simulation runs. Non-clinical staff is calculated using a staff to patient ratio, but that ratio is held as deterministic in the simulation, adding to the baseline rate. This baseline use keeps the daily mean N95 and eye protection use high, therefore resulting in lower than expected coefficients of variation. Figure 4.3.2.9 and Figure 4.3.2.10 show the baseline N95 use from emergency department, specialist, and non-clinical staff.





Figure 4.3.2.10: Eye protection baseline use by emergency room, specialist, and non-clinical staff in Monte Carlo simulation



When this baseline use is removed, the lower means allow for a higher coefficient of variation. Figure 4.3.2.11 and 4.3.2.12 show the addition of a Monte Carlo simulation run with all emergency department, specialist, and non-clinical staff removed.

Figure 4.3.2.11: N95 daily use with emergency room, specialist, and non-clinical staff removed from Monte Carlo simulation





Figure 4.3.2.12: Eye protection daily use with emergency room, specialist, and nonclinical staff removed from Monte Carlo simulation



Simulated Eye Protection Use in Acute Care Hospitals in Massachusetts April 4, 2020 - April 3, 2021



The lower daily means from the run with no emergency room, specialist, and nonclinical staff use results in a higher coefficient of variation, as shown in Figure 4.3.2.13 and 4.3.2.14:

Figure 4.3.2.13: Coefficient of variation for daily N95 use with and without emergency room, specialist, and non-clinical staff



Figure 4.3.2.14: Coefficient of variation for daily eye protection use with and without emergency room, specialist, and non-clinical staff



Across all PPE types with the exception of surgical/procedural masks, the coefficient of variation is correlated with COVID-19 hospitalizations. See Figure 4.3.2.15 through Figure 4.3.2.18. The correlation between COVID-19 cases and coefficient of variation is due to the conditional triangle distributions used for the stochastic variables. As used hospital capacity increases with COVID-19 hospitalizations, the means of the stochastic variable distributions decrease. The decreased means result in higher coefficients of variation for those stochastic variables, resulting in higher coefficients of variation for the PPE use that depends on them. See Figure 4.3.2.19.



Figure 4.3.2.15: Coefficient of variation for gowns presented with COVID-19 cases

Figure 4.3.2.16: Coefficient of variation for gloves presented with COVID-19 cases





Figure 4.3.2.17: Coefficient of variation for N95s presented with COVID-19 cases

Figure 4.3.2.18: Coefficient of variation for eye protection presented with COVID-19 cases



Figure 4.3.2.19: Example sampling of healthcare worker daily ICU visits from triangle distribution



Surgical/procedural masks have very low coefficients of variation because they have a high baseline use rate that does not depend on COVID-19 cases. Surgical/procedural masks are issued to each staff member and patient every day, with the only other use coming from healthcare worker patient visits with contact/droplet precaution patients. Compared to the high base rate, the addition of uncertainty in daily healthcare worker visits to contact/droplet patients has relatively little effect. This can be seen in Figure 4.3.2.21.





Simulated Surgical/Procedural Mask Use in Acute Care Hospitals in Massachusetts April 4, 2020 - April 3, 2021

Counterintuitively, there is an inverse relationship between COVID-19 hospitalizations and surgical/procedural mask variance. This is because as COVID-19 cases rise, there are more contact/droplet patients who become PUIs and are treated with an N95, making surgical/procedural masks slightly less affected by uncertainty in daily healthcare worker patient contacts.





In summary, gowns and glove PPE use predictions showed high variability when uncertainty was added to the healthcare worker daily patient visits input variables, especially during periods with high COVID-19 hospitalizations. N95s and eye protection were more robust to the addition of uncertainty in clinical staff to patient ratios due to the effects of the concentration coefficient and the base rate of use by emergency room, specialist, and nonclinical staff. Surgical/procedural masks were also robust to the addition of uncertainty due to the very high base rate of use from issuing surgical/procedural masks to all staff and patients.

5. Discussion

This section will discuss the applications, limitations, and key findings from the simulation and case study. It will then offer next steps for policy makers to create a robust PPE preparedness plan given the simulation and case study findings. Finally, it will address areas where future research is needed to expand upon the findings in this thesis.

5.1 Simulation applications

The simulation presented in this thesis is a novel approach to forecasting PPE demand in acute care hospitals for a COVID-19 type pandemic because it outputs daily PPE use as opposed to aggregate PPE use, includes hospital policy variables including staff per patient ratios, PPE reuse and healthcare worker daily visits to patients, and incorporates a concentration coefficient which accounts for the natural grouping of COVID-19 patients as their numbers increase. Although the case study applied the simulation to forecasting PPE use at the state level, the simulation can be used at the local or national level when provided the correct inputs. The simulation was initially presented with entirely deterministic inputs, however multiple epidemiological inputs can be run through the model to provide a range of possible outputs when future hospitalizations are uncertain, as shown in the example outputs from December 15, 2020 – January 11, 2021. Similarly, uncertain variables can be accounted for by modifying certain inputs from deterministic to stochastic, as shown in the Monte Carlo simulation portion of the case study.

As local, state, and federal planners prepare to invest in PPE preparedness for the next pandemic, this simulation can be used to inform those efforts by running multiple epidemiological inputs through the simulation. Similar to the deterministic case study in the previous section, states can run actual COVID-19 hospitalization data to determine the estimated PPE used in acute care hospitals during the COVID-19 pandemic. To explore what would be needed for a COVID-19 type pandemic that was of much worse severity, those inputs can be multiplied, the shape of the epi-curve can be made steeper of flatter, additional waves can be added, and the time period can be extended.

Through running multiple iterations of the simulation, planners can explore how different disease trajectories affect daily use. Understanding daily use, as opposed to total aggregate use, allows supply chain planners to make informed decisions on required days of supply on hand given the lead times they expect before resupply. Disease trajectories that result in enormous PPE use very quickly may require investment in stockpiles to meet demand until manufacturing can increase output. A slow-moving pandemic allows for more time to increase manufacturing capacity and may lend itself to investments in adaptive manufacturing practices. It is likely a combination of both will be required. The simulation presented in this thesis can serve as an important part of prioritizing those investments given different possible demand scenarios. It can

71

also be used with epidemiological forecasts to serve as an early warning sign that current stockpiles may be insufficient to meet expected upcoming demand.

5.2 Simulation limitations

This simulation is useful in forecasting PPE use for a COVID-19-type event and understanding what factors influence daily PPE use, but it does have some limitations. The simulation was set up according to the precautions used when treating COVID-19 patients, so the simulation can only be used in its current form to predict PPE use in acute care hospitals for a COVID-19 similar event that requires the same PPE precautions. In order to use this simulation for other disease events, such as Ebola, the simulation would need to be modified to account for the different infection prevention and control requirements.

The simulation only calculates PPE use in the acute care hospital setting. In future pandemics there will also be significant PPE demand from other medical sources, including long term care facilities and emergency medical services (EMS), along with non-medical services such as police, prisons, and essential utility workers. Acute care hospitals are large drivers of PPE demand in a pandemic, and the healthcare workers in those systems are put at serious risk without PPE, but a full PPE preparedness plan will need to include PPE demand from all sectors.

It is assumed within the simulation that staff use PPE in perfect adherence to the infection control standards and reuse policy. Fear, peer pressure, or lack of knowledge of the standard could result in vastly longer or shorter reuse policies by staff than what is published in hospital guidance. As with all simulations of human behavior, there is reason to be skeptical that people will act like machines. Further research is needed to explore the extent of PPE conservation policy adoption during COVID-19 to better understand the relationship between published policy and actual use.

Currently the simulation is created to take in a constant level of typical sick patients, meaning all routine patients continue to seek care at typical rates even in the height of the pandemic. It is likely that in actuality, patients who only need routine medical care will defer their care until after a pandemic, therefore cutting down on the typical sick patients seen daily. During COVID-19, hospitals reported over 20% decreases in non-COVID-19 admissions (Birkmeyer et al., 2020). Due to the conservative assumption that typical sick continue to seek care, it is likely the simulation slightly overestimates PPE use for contact-based use items including gloves, gowns, and surgical masks.

72
Finally, the simulation only outputs PPE use at acute care hospitals, not the total amount of PPE that will be ordered by acute care hospitals from producers or the amount of PPE that will be requested by acute care hospitals for state or federal support. Raw demand is a crucial building block in the planning process, but raw demand does not translate directly into orders to suppliers. The "bullwhip effect", where small increases in demand can lead to much larger disruptions as it travels up the tiers of suppliers, will likely make this raw demand only a piece of the overall planning needed for a policy response.

5.3 Lessons learned from the case study

The case study section explored multiple applications of the simulation to COVID-19 in Massachusetts. First, the simulation was run with entirely deterministic inputs using data from actual COVID-19 hospitalizations in Massachusetts from April 4, 2020 - April 3, 2021. Sensitivity analysis was then conducted to explore the effect of changes in hospital policy variables on PPE use. Second, to demonstrate the simulation application when faced with multiple epidemiological forecasts, an example case study was run using data from published COVID-19 Massachusetts hospitalization forecasts from December 15, 2020 – January 11, 2021. Finally, to understand the impact of inherent uncertainty in some of the inputs, select inputs were changed from deterministic to stochastic and a Monte Carlo simulation was run with 5,000 iterations. Each of these case study steps produced key lessons for policy makers on PPE use in acute care hospitals during pandemics and the effect of policy changes on daily PPE use.

5.3.1 Key lessons from the deterministic inputs case study

Each PPE type has its own variables that drive total use. In general, PPE can be split up into two types, staff-based use items and contact-based use items.

• **N95s and Eye Protection use are staff-based.** N95s and eye protection are staff-based use items because they are used by a single staff member between multiple patients over the course of his or her shift. New patients do not require the use of additional N95s and eye protection if those patients can be treated by an existing staff member who was already issued an N95 and eye protection for their shift. The key driver of staff-based PPE is the number of staff working with COVID-19 and PUI patients that day. That number depends on the total number of COVID-19 and PUI patients, staff per patient

ratios, and the concentration of COVID-19 and PUI patients within the population. Keeping the total number of unique staff members working with COVID-19 patients low will decrease total PPE use.

- Gloves and gowns are contact-based. Glove and gown use are contact-based PPE because they are changed after each time a healthcare worker interacts with a patient requiring that PPE precaution. Glove use is driven by the total patient population, as every patient, regardless of precaution level requires gloves use. Gown use is driven by the total number of COVID-19, PUI, and contact/droplet precaution patients. Because both gloves and gowns are contact-based, the less times any staff member interacts with a patient the less is used.
- Surgical/Procedural masks have a high base rate of use that stays relatively constant. Surgical/procedural masks do not fall neatly into either category and are mostly determined by the high base rate that comes from issuing surgical masks to all patients and staff members every day. Counter-intuitively, the addition of more COVID-19 patients has a less than one-to-one effect on surgical/procedural mask use, because with more COVID-19 patients and PUIs, more staff are using N95s and opposed to surgical/procedural masks. This effect, however, is small, and is insignificant when compared to the high surgical/procedural mask base rate.
- The concentration coefficient is crucial to understanding staff-based PPE use. A significant contribution from this simulation is the inclusion of the concentration coefficient, which approximates the concentration of COVID-19 and PUI patients within the entire patient population. The concentration coefficient is critical to determining staff-based PPE use. A concentration coefficient of 1, meaning COVID-19 and PUI patients are perfectly concentrated in one location, would allow the least possible number of staff members to treat those patients, leading to minimal N95 and eye protection use. A concentration coefficient of 0, meaning COVID-19 and PUI patients are perfectly spread out across facilities or across wards and must each be treated by their own unique staff members, maximizes eye protection and N95 use. Even without any policy intervention to force COVID-19 and PUI cohorting, as COVID-19 and PUI patients increase, they will naturally begin to concentrate and eventually outnumber typical sick. In extreme cases, COVID-19 and PUI outnumber typical sick by so much that the concentration

coefficient approaches 1, such as in the 5X COVID-19 scenario sensitivity analysis. The concentration coefficient is crucial to understanding staff-based PPE use.

5.3.2 Key lessons from sensitivity analysis

Sensitivity analysis was conducted on the deterministic inputs case study to explore the effects of changes in hospital policy, including decreased COVID-19 diagnostic test turnaround times, increased reuse policies, decreased daily patient contacts by healthcare workers, and implemented COVID-19 and PUI cohorting on PPE use. These variables were chosen because they represent possible policy levers that could be pulled by healthcare leaders to influence PPE use in the face of shortages. Each of the policy interventions decrease total PPE use but have different impacts on shaping demand. This section will review the key impact of each of these variables. The policy options associated with this analysis will be addressed in the later section on policy implications.

- **Diagnostic test turnaround time:** Decreasing turn-around times means fewer patients classified as Persons Under Investigation (PUI) and treated with full PPE. In a situation with only one PUI generated for every COVID-19 case, like the one explored in this case study, increasing diagnostic test turn-around time has only a small effect. However, in scenarios where many PUIs are generated for every COVID-19 case, this effect would be more pronounced and may warrant increased investment.
- **Increased reuse policies:** Increasing reuse policies has a linear effect on N95 and eye protection demand. For example, increasing N95 reuse from one use to five uses can decrease N95 demand by up to 80% depending on policy adoption and behavioral factors.
- Decreased healthcare worker patient contacts: Decreasing the number of times staff interact with a patient each day limits the number of gown and glove changes required by staff members and has a linear effect on gown and glove use. Decreasing staff to patient contact rate by 50% results in a 50% decrease in gown and glove use.
- Implemented cohorting of COVID-19 and PUI patients: Cohorting patients decreases demand for N95s and eye protection because it minimizes the number of unique staff members who are required to wear PPE. Perfect cohorting decreased N95 and eye protection use by 48% in the deterministic case study.

5.3.3 Key lessons from utilizing multiple hospitalization forecasts

In this case study, five published forecasts for Massachusetts COVID-19 hospitalizations from December 15, 2020 – January 11, 2021 were run through the simulation. PPE output varied widely depending on which forecast was used, implying that the model is not robust to incorrect COVID-19 hospitalization inputs. In other words, the simulation is only as good as the epidemiological inputs it uses. Future users of this simulation should consider using an array of forecasts when there is uncertainty in future hospitalizations and use the range of outputs to make a risk-based decision. The simulation is set up to run these multiple forecasts with little computational load, which will facilitate running many scenarios with many forecasts.

5.3.4 Key lessons from the Monte Carlo simulation

In this case study, variables related to healthcare worker daily patient contacts and staff per patient ratios were modified from deterministic to stochastic to represent the natural fluctuation in these practices across different healthcare facilities. The results of the case study identify where variation exists in the output of the simulation and produced some key lessons when considering how and when uncertainty in these inputs affects total PPE use.

- Output uncertainty depends on COVID-19 severity. As COVID-19 cases increase, so does the coefficient of variation for all PPE items. Although the coefficient of variation remained low in this Monte Carlo simulation, that would not be the case if alternative epidemiological inputs were used that reflected a COVID-19 type pandemic that was much more severe.
- Implementing COVID-19 and PUI patient cohorting increases the effect of changes in staff per patient ratios. When COVID-19 and PUI patients are cohrorted, changing staff to patient ratios has a linear effect on N95 and eye protection use. With imperfect cohorting, however, the dispersed nature of COVID-19 and PUI patients keeps high numbers of unique staff members wearing N95s, even if staff are treating more patients at one time.
- Identifying accurate healthcare worker patient visit inputs is crucial to accurate output. This case study used a wide triangle distribution for healthcare worker patient visits, resulting in high variability for contact-based PPE. Gown and glove coefficients of variation were close to 10X higher than those for N95 and eye protection when no

cohorting was implemented. This highly variable output shows the importance of understanding the accurate values for healthcare worker patient contacts.

5.4 Policy implications and next steps towards a robust PPE preparedness plan

This section will discuss how policy makers can best use this simulation and the lessons learned in the case study to build a robust PPE preparedness plan given limited resources. This section will first address how policy makers can use the raw demand outputs from the simulation to serve as the first step in a larger process of gaining an understanding of the total PPE support required by healthcare facilities in the next pandemic. It will then discuss how policy makers can hedge against under-preparedness by investing in policy levers that can decrease PPE demand during times of scarcity.

5.4.1 Next steps to determine government investment in PPE preparedness

The simulation presented in this thesis provides a tool planners can use to determine PPE demand at the acute care hospital level. In order to determine the level of government response that will be required for PPE assistance, there are additional steps planners must take to determine the residual demand. Residual demand is the gap between PPE demand and the PPE supply that healthcare facilities are able to supply for themselves through their own internal emergency stockpiles and resupply orders from the market. Residual demand is what will ultimately need to be met by external assistance from government relief. Determining PPE use in the simulation is the first step in this process, but in order to determine residual demand, planners must understand the internal supply capacity of acute care hospitals. To do this, planners must maintain awareness of the size of internal emergency stockpiles and understand the capacity of the PPE market to meet demand. Once facility supply capabilities are understood, policy makers can determine the amount of investment they are willing and able to make to cover the potential residual demand under different pandemic scenarios. This three-step process is outlined in Figure 5.4.1.1 below.



Figure 5.4.1.1: Steps to determine government investment in PPE preparedness

Although a full investigation of current facility supply plans and potential government stockpile plans is out of the scope of this thesis, it is important to position the simulation in its proper place as the first step in a multi-step process towards crafting a PPE emergency response plan. COVID-19 has created urgency around PPE preparedness at all levels, including encouraging increased investment in preparedness at the hospital and hospital system level. Market forces have changed as well, with increased investment in PPE infrastructure that has increased PPE market capacity. In order to properly invest its resources, planners must not only understand potential PPE demand under difference disease scenarios, but also keep tabs on facility and market preparedness and adjust its investment accordingly. This will be especially important when distance from the COVID-19 pandemic decreases attention to PPE preparedness and leads to the inevitable dwindling of facility stockpiles and PPE manufacturing.

5.4.2 Investing in policies that can decrease PPE demand in times of scarcity

Given limited resources, the government will never be able to prepare for every possible pandemic scenario. Policy makers can hedge against under-preparedness by investing in levers that can be pulled to decrease PPE demand at the hospital level in times of scarcity. Many of these methods were deployed during COVID-19, but as discussed in section 2.4, guidance was often vague and conservation policies were unevenly applied across hospital systems. A disciplined approach to investing in smooth transitions to safe PPE conservation policies across all hospital systems could significantly decrease strain on the PPE market and decrease the need for government assistance. This section will discuss the conservation policies that were identified in the simulation as having significant effect on decreasing PPE use and how those conservation policies can be invested in to improve adoption and ease of use.

5.4.2.1 Identify sites and create standard operating procedures to cohort infected patients

Cohorting infected and suspected patients so they can be treated by the minimum number of staff possible has a significant effect on decreasing N95 and eye protection use. The case study showed that implementing a perfect system of cohorting can decrease N95 and eye protection use by 48%. Although perfect cohorting is unlikely, any improvement in cohorting patients will decrease the number of unique staff members wearing an N95 and eye protection each day. Cohorting can be conducted at the hospital, local, or state level and is already a part of existing infection control guidelines to prevent disease transmission to non-infected patients (CDC, 2021).

Efforts to cohort emerged during COVID-19, including the creation of dedicated facilities for treating only COVID-19 patients (Joseph, 2020). Creating predetermined cohorting plans can lead to wider adoption of cohorting and allow for the transition of regular facilities to dedicated facilities more quickly. This has already been explored for Ebola epidemics, where 69 healthcare facilities across states have been identified as Ebola treatment centers and will be prioritized to receive Ebola patients in a future outbreak (HHS, 2018).

In areas that lack dedicated treatment centers, patients can still be cohorted within hospitals by designating specific disease floors or wards. If cohorting is logistically infeasible due to hospital infrastructure, the same decrease in N95 and eye protection use can be achieved by designating specific staff that treat all infected patients in the hospital across floors and wards.

In order to decrease N95 and eye protection use, policy makers should invest in creating cohorting plans and infrastructure before the onset of the next pandemic. These cohorting policies can then be activated during pandemic scenarios to decrease N95 and eye protection demand before it strains the market and facility/government response capacity.

5.4.2.2 Invest in sterilization technology that facilitates N95 reuse

Reusing N95s has a linear effect on N95 use, meaning reusing N95s for five shifts instead of one shift will decrease use by 80%. Reuse policies were widely adopted during COVID-19 in

response to severe shortages of N95s. In May 2020, a National Nurses United survey reported 87% of nurses had reused a single use disposable mask or N95 respirator (Cohen & Rogers, 2020). At the onset of COVID-19, there were no published clinical studies on the safety of N95 reuse and limited evaluation of N95 reuse safety in the laboratory (ECRI, 2020). Laboratory studies conducted during the COVID-19 pandemic showed that moist mask heating and vaporous hydrogen peroxide treatment provided reliable viral decontamination of N95 masks (Steinberg et al., 2020). These findings led the Food and Drug Administration (FDA) to approve 15 emergency use authorizations (EUA) for N95 decontamination systems between March 2020 and January 2021. Those EUAs have since been revoked due to the higher availability of N95 masks on the market (FDA, 2021). During the approved period of the EUAs, N95 decontamination allowed hospitals to collect N95s at the end of each shift and send them for sterilization before use on the next shift. If granted full FDA approval and purchased across hospital systems, these decontamination systems have the potential to make N95 reuse safe and uniform. These systems could also be developed for other PPE at high risk of shortage, such as isolation gowns or disposable hazmat suits.

5.4.2.3 Invest in telemedicine solutions

Decreasing healthcare worker daily visits to patients has a linear effect on gown and glove use, meaning decreasing daily healthcare worker patient visits from 40 to 20 cuts gown and glove use in half. Decreasing the number of times healthcare workers physically interact with patients does not have to decrease care standards when coupled with the appropriate use of telemedicine practices. The COVID-19 pandemic spurred a wave of investment in telehealth both inside and outside of hospitals. McKinsey & Company found that telehealth has increased 38X from pre-COVID-19 levels and that both consumer and provider attitudes towards telehealth have improved. The widespread adoption of telehealth solutions resulted in a doubling of telehealth venture capital investment from 2019 to 2020, resulting in systems that were easier to use and more secure entering the market (Bestsennyy et al., 2021). The FDA granted approval for six EUAs related to telehealth technology from April- May 2020, demonstrating the FDA's agreement that telehealth was crucial for infection control and PPE conservation (FDA, 2021).

These telehealth solutions, including video conferencing with hospital inpatients and remote patient vital sign monitoring, deserve continued attention even as COVID-19 eventually

fades. Continued investment in these technologies and further research into how they affect patient outcomes will allow for improved telehealth usage in the next pandemic that may further decrease healthcare worker patient visits and decrease PPE use. Even if telehealth solutions are considered unnecessary for non-emergency use, a systematic plan on when and how to implement telehealth is crucial to quickly transitioning to telehealth solutions during future PPE shortages.

5.4.2.4 Invest in diagnostic testing capability

Lower diagnostic test turnaround times reduce PPE use of all types because it decreases the number of PUIs that need to be treated with full PPE precautions. Diagnostic testing faced serious delays during the onset of COVID-19 in March 2020, with backlogs and lack of testing supplies leaving patients without test results for up to a week (Ryan & Lazar, 2020). Although testing availability and turnaround time improved later in the pandemic, it did not come in time to decrease PPE use during the peak of PPE shortages in April 2020. Criticism of the COVID-19 diagnostic testing rollout in the United States has been widespread and has been blamed for the failure to contain COVID-19 in the United States (Shear et al., 2020). Decreasing PPE use by decreasing PUIs is only a small portion of the benefit that can come from increased diagnostic testing infrastructure, which has the potential to significantly lower spread and decrease hospitalizations when coupled with contact tracing.

Although it is impossible to know the genetic makeup of the next pandemic, policy makers can invest in infrastructure and standard operating procedures that will improve diagnostic test availability early in the next pandemic. Examples of these investments include safeguarding the supply chain of crucial testing supplies including medical swabs, streamlining the process to submit diagnostic test technology and protocols to the FDA for emergency approval, and pre-designating locations for local testing centers.

5.5 Future research needs

The simulation presented in this thesis can assist policymakers in forecasting PPE use in the next pandemic and help to inform a robust PPE preparedness plan. It is, however, only one piece of what is needed to prepare the United States to meet the PPE needs of an unknown future pandemic. Although there is much needed research in this area, including research into market

capacity, adaptive manufacturing, and stockpile management, this section will focus on further research specifically to improve understanding of acute care hospital PPE demand in pandemics.

5.5.1 Understanding PPE conservation policy adherence

As discussed in section 5.2, even if clear PPE conservation policies are mandated by acute care hospitals, it is not clear this will result in perfect adherence. Future research is needed to understand the effect of conservation policies on PPE consumption at hospitals and other facilities. This empirical research would improve the assumptions in the simulation and lead to more accurate PPE use forecasts. Additionally, behavioral research regarding factors that influence policy adoption can improve the crafting and strategy of PPE conservation policies. Simulating human behavior will always have limitations without an understanding of the nuances that cause people to act unpredictably and counterintuitively.

5.5.1.1 Modifying the simulation for diseases requiring different PPE precaution levels

COVID-19 requires treatment with an N95, eye protection, a level II or above isolation gown, and nitrile gloves. The simulation presented in this thesis was built to model PPE use given that required precaution level. Additional simulations or a modification to the simulation presented in this thesis is required to understand PPE us in a disease requiring a different PPE precaution level, such as Ebola. To create a full picture of potential PPE use in a future pandemic, multiple disease types should be explored.

5.5.2 Understanding how PPE use translates to PPE orders

This simulation calculates the actual PPE use on the floor in acute care hospitals. It does not predict how this use will be translated by supply chain professionals and hospital operations leaders into PPE orders in the private market. It is human nature to stockpile when there are fears of future shortages. This was seen clearly in the United States retail market for dry goods during March 2020 (Benveniste, 2020). Hospital systems are not immune to this practice. A cursory review of N95 orders placed by a major United States hospital system showed a significant attempt to stockpile at the onset of the COVID-19 pandemic along with a second bulk order in preparation for an expected second wave of COVID-19 (Anonymous Hospital Supply Chain Data, 2020). This anecdotal evidence suggests that PPE ordering behavior likely does not align

with COVID-19 hospitalizations, despite the simulation showing a correlation between COVID-19 hospitalizations and N95 use.

An initial surge in orders at the onset of a pandemic is not new to COVID-19. Healthcare facilities ordered much more PPE than was needed in preparation for the 2009 H1N1 influenza. United States healthcare facilities demonstrated the same behavior during the 2014 Ebola epidemic in West Africa, ordering massive quantities of full PPE before a single Unites States case was identified (Patel et al., 2017). This behavior is understandable. Hospital planners are attempting to ensure their hospital is ready for an unknown future caseload. It does, however, make it very difficult to understand true demand when typical demand signals are inflated due to excess order placement.

The simulation presented in this thesis attempts to illuminate actual PPE use, but it is likely the strain on PPE supplies in the market will be much higher than is predicted by the use shown in the simulation due to the tendency to overorder during times of uncertainty and fear. Future research is needed to understand how use will transform into orders placed so planners can better prepare for the inevitable bullwhip effect that large initial orders will cause in the PPE supply chain.

5.5.3 Extending the simulation method to other healthcare facility types

Acute care hospitals were chosen as the focus for this work due to their comparatively large volume of PPE use. Long-term care facilities, however, also suffered devastating PPE shortages during COVID-19 and require further research into their pandemic PPE demand. Long-term care facilities are especially vulnerable to supply shortages because unlike acute care hospitals, their day-to-day non-pandemic medical supply needs are predictable and non-complex. The limited nature of long-term care non-pandemic medical supply needs mean many long-term care facilities do not employ full-time medical logistics professionals or have cultivated relationships with medical supply distributors (Milesky, 2020). This lack of logistics infrastructure makes it difficult for long-term care facilities to secure supply allocations during demand surges, making them more likely to need external support.

An initial investigation into long-term care PPE demand shows that many of the same PPE conservation techniques presented in section 5.4.2 would be equally or more affective in the long-term care context. As part of this investigation, a skilled nursing facility and assisted living

facility simulation were created by altering the acute care PPE use simulation. These simulations were then run with case inputs for the state of Massachusetts from April 4, 2020 – April 3,2021. As expected, the linear effect of PPE reuse policies and HCW patient visits in both long-term care facility types equaled that seen in the acute care hospital simulation. The effect of implemented cohorting, however, was much more pronounced than the effect seen in acute care hospitals. Implementing perfect cohorting resulted in a 95.2% decrease in N95 use in skilled nursing facilities and a 93% decrease in N95 use in assisted living facilities. This was a significantly larger decrease than the 52% decrease in N95 use seen in the acute care hospital simulation run under the same COVID-19 scenario. The larger effect of cohorting is due to longterm care facilities having few staff members caring for many residents and the expected dispersion of sick patients among many non-sick residents. The effect of COVID-19 test turnaround times was also more pronounced in the long-term care setting compared to the acute hospital setting. Increasing COVID-19 test turnaround time from one to two days in skilled nursing facilities resulted in a 28.2% increase in N95 use and a 29% increase in gown use compared to the 2-3% seen in acute care hospitals. This is because routine interactions between residents in long-term care facilities ensure each positive case results in many PUIs that must be tested, as opposed to acute care hospitals were PUIs are only entering the system if they need unrelated medical care.

These preliminary results suggest that the dynamics of use in long-term care are likely different than acute hospitals and require further exploration. Long-term care may also face unique challenges implementing conservation policies due to the nature of their operation. Cohorting, for example, may be especially difficult for long-term care due to difficulties relocating older patients to new facilities without causing additional harm. The simulation provides evidence regarding the PPE impact that can inform decisions with such difficult tradeoffs.

6. Conclusion

In response to the severe PPE shortages experienced during the COVID-19 pandemic, the United States is currently investing significant resources into PPE stockpiles and supply chains. In order to appropriately prioritize those investments, policy makers need to understand the potential demand for PPE in the next pandemic. This thesis presented a novel simulation approach to forecast PPE use in acute care hospitals for a COVID-19-type pandemic given

hospitalization forecasts. A case study was then presented using data from reported COVID-19 hospitalizations in Massachusetts from April 4, 2020 – April 3, 2021 to demonstrate the potential applications of this simulation and explore the key drivers of PPE use from both case-driven and policy-driven variables.

The glass box nature of the simulation with its daily output will allow policy makers to forecast PPE use for multiple COVID-19-type disease trajectories and create understandable PPE use scenarios that can be used to inform preparedness for the next pandemic. The low computational load allows for multiple simulation runs, including potential for thousands of runs in a Monte Carlo simulation when variables are changed from deterministic to stochastic. This simulation serves as a crucial starting point in the multi-step process of determining how government agencies should invest in PPE preparedness. Too often in humanitarian supply chain literature the focus on efficient inventory management and delivery is emphasized at the expense of understanding the root demand those inventories are meant to be serving. The purpose of this simulation is to provide a reliable method to understand acute care hospital PPE demand at its source, so future analysis can build from a reliable base.

Even if policy makers understand PPE demand, they will not be able to prepare for every pandemic scenario. In order to build a robust preparedness plan, policy makers need to invest now in the PPE conservation policies that will need to be implemented in the face of future PPE shortages. The PPE shortages experienced in COVID-19 led to innovative efforts in diagnostic testing, telemedicine, N95 sterilization, and patient cohorting, but the lack of clear guidance and established best practices in these conservation efforts resulted in inconsistent use across hospital systems. The simulation case study shows that these PPE conservation policies can significantly decrease PPE use. Increased investments in key conservation strategies can improve their adoption in the next pandemic and help hedge against under-preparedness.

There is more work to be done to fully understand PPE demand at acute care hospitals. Although PPE conservation policies decrease PPE use when fully adopted, future research is needed to understand the rate of policy adherence. Additional simulations or a modification to the simulation presented in this thesis is needed to model PPE use for diseases requiring different PPE precautions, such as Ebola. Finally, PPE use does not directly translate into orders. The tendency to stockpile in the face of potential shortages results in supply chain disruptions that

outsize actual PPE use. To prepare for these effects, policy makers need to know the extent of this magnification and when it is likely to occur.

7. References

- 2019 Reports. PatientCareLink website. Accessed December 3, 2020. https://patientcarelink.org/2019-plans/
- Acimovic, J., & Goentzel, J. (2016). Models and metrics to assess humanitarian response capacity. *Journal of Operations Management*, 45, 11–29. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jom.2016.05.003
- Agrawal, V., Yadav, S. K., Agarwal, P., & Sharma, D. (2021). Strategies for Optimizing the Use of PPE During Surgery in COVID-19 Pandemic: Rapid Scoping Review of Guidelines. *Indian Journal of Surgery*, 83(1), 17–27. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s12262-020-02713-x</u>
- AHA Staffing Methodologies and Standards for Healthcare Environmental Services Departments. Association for the Healthcare Environment. 2015.
- Altay, N., & Narayanan, A. (2020). "Forecasting in humanitarian operations: Literature review and research needs", *International Journal of Forecasting*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijforecast.2020.08.001</u>
- Altman, Drew (2020). Understanding the US failure on coronavirus. *BMJ*, 370, m3417. <u>https://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.m3417</u>
- Anderson, Maia (2020). California Nurses Association endorses state law requiring hospitals to keep 3-month PPE stockpiles. Becker's Hospital Review website. Published March 31, 2021. Accessed June 18, 2021. <u>https://www.beckershospitalreview.com/supply-chain/california-nurses-association-endorses-state-law-requiring-hospitals-to-keep-3-month-ppe-stockpiles.html</u>
- Anonymous Hospital Supply Chain Data (2020). E-mail communication. Received September 21, 2020.
- ASPR (2020). Hospital Personal Protective Equipment Planning Tool. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services website. Accessed August 10, 2020. <u>https://asprtracie.hhs.gov/technical-resources/resource/6457/hospital-personal-protectiveequipment-planning-tool</u>.
- Banomyong, R., & Sopadang, A. (2010). Using Monte Carlo simulation to refine emergency logistics response models: A case study. *International Journal of Physical Distribution and Logistics Management*, 40(8), 709–721. <u>https://doi.org/10.1108/09600031011079346</u>

- Benveniste, A. (2020). "Worried about more shortages, grocery stores are stockpiling goods". CNN Business website. Updated September 27, 2020. Accessed August 23, 2021. https://www.cnn.com/2020/09/27/business/grocery-stores-stockpiling-pandemic/index.html
- Bestsenny, O., Gilbert, G., Harris, A., Rost, J. (2021). "Telehealth: A quarter-trillion-dollar post-COVID-19 reality?" McKinsey & Company website. Updated July 9, 2021. Accessed August 23, 2021. https://www.mckinsey.com/industries/healthcare-systems-andservices/our-insights/telehealth-a-quarter-trillion-dollar-post-covid-19-reality
- Birkmeyer, J., Barnato, A., Birmeyer, N., Bessler, R., & Skinner, J. (2020). The Impact of the COVID-19 Pandemic on Hospital Admissions in the United States. *Health Affairs*, 39:11, 2010-2017. https://doi.org/10.1377/hlthaff.2020.00980
- Block, P., Hoffman, M., Raabe, I.J. (2020). Social network-based distancing strategies to flatten the COVID-19 curve in a post-lockdown world. *Nat Hum Behav* **4**, 588–596. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/s41562-020-0898-6</u>
- Brandimarte, Paolo. Handbook in Monte Carlo Simulation : Applications in Financial Engineering, Risk Management, and Economics . 1st edition. Hoboken, New Jersey: Wiley, 2014. Print.
- Carias, C., Rainisch, G., Shankar, M., Adhikari, B. B., Swerdlow, D. L., Bower, W. A., Pillai, S. K., Meltzer, M. I., & Koonin, L. M. (2015). Potential demand for respirators and surgical masks during a hypothetical influenza pandemic in the United States. *Clinical Infectious Diseases*, 60(Suppl 1), S42–S51. <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/cid/civ141</u>
- CDC (2020). Personal Protective Equipment (PPE) Burn Rate Calculator. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention website. Updated April 7, 2020. Accessed August 10, 2020. <u>https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/hcp/ppe-strategy/burn-calculator.html</u>.
- CDC (2021). Interim Infection Prevention and Control Recommendations for Healthcare Personnel During the Coronavirus Disease 2019 (COVID-19) Pandemic. Updated February 23, 2021. Accessed August 23, 2021. <u>https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-</u> <u>ncov/hcp/infection-control-recommendations.html</u>
- CDC Forecasting (2021). Previous COVID-19 Forecasts: Hospitalizations. Updated August 4, 2021. Accessed August 12, 2021.https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/science/forecasting/forecasting-hospitalizations-previous.html
- Clark, Doug Bock. (2020). Inside the Chaotic, Cutthroat Gray Market for N95 Masks. New York Times Magazine website. November 17, 2020. Accessed April 3, 2021. https://www.nytimes.com/2020/11/17/magazine/n95-masks-market-covid.html
- Cohen, J., & Rodgers, Y. (2020). Contributing factors to personal protective equipment shortages during the COVID-19 pandemic. *Preventive medicine*, *141*, 106263. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ypmed.2020.106263</u>

- Comprehensive Personal Protective Equipment (PPE) Guidance (2021). Commonwealth of Massachusetts Department of Public Health. January 6, 2021.
- Commonwealth of Massachusetts Board of Registration in Medicine. Massachusetts state website. Accessed January 29, 2021. <u>http://profiles.ehs.state.ma.us/ProfilesV3/FullSearch?LicenseStatus=1&AMASpecialties</u> =206
- Covid Staffing Project (2020). Daily PPE Calculator. COVID Staffing Project website. Accessed August 11, 2020. <u>https://www.covidstaffing.org/modules/daily-ppe-calculator/</u>
- Crosby, L., & Crosby, E. (2020). Applying the precautionary principle to personal protective equipment (PPE) guidance during the COVID-19 pandemic: did we learn the lessons of SARS? *Canadian Journal of Anesthesia*, 67(10), 1327–1332. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12630-020-01760-y
- Croxton, K. L., Lambert, D. M., García-Dastugue, S. J., & Rogers, D. S. (2002). The Demand Management Process. *The International Journal of Logistics Management*, *13*(2), 51-66. <u>https://doi.org/10.1108/09574090210806423</u>
- Davis, L. B., Jiang, S. X., Morgan, S. D., Nuamah, I. A., & Terry, J. R. (2016). "Analysis and prediction of food donation behavior for a domestic hunger relief organization". International Journal of Production Economics, 182, 26–37.
- Dashboard of Public Health Indicators. Massachusetts Department of Public Health website. December 29, 2020. Accessed December 30, 2020. <u>https://www.mass.gov/info-details/archive-of-covid-19-cases-in-massachusetts#december-2020-</u>
- Dashboard of Public Health Indicators. Massachusetts Department of Public Health website. April 7, 2021. Accessed April 8, 2021. <u>https://www.mass.gov/info-details/archive-of-covid-19-cases-in-massachusetts#december-2020-</u>

Disaster Medicine Specialist, PhD, oral communication, December 8, 2020.

- Done, J. M., Holland, G. J., Bruy re, C. L., Leung, L. R., & Suzuki- Parker, A. (2015). Modeling high-impact weather and climate: lessons from a tropical cyclone perspective. Climatic Change, 129(3–4), 381–395.
- Dore, M. (2003). Forecasting the conditional probabilities of natural disasters in Canada as a guide for disaster preparedness. *Natural Hazards*, 28(2-3), 249-269.
- Duran, S., Gutierrez, M., Keskinocak, P. (2011). Pre-Positioning of Emergency Items for CARE International. INFORMS Journal of Applied Analytics 41(3) 223 – 237, <u>https://doi.org/10.1287/inte.1100.0526</u>

- ECRI (2020). Safety of Extended Use and Reuse of N95 Respirators. ECRI Clinical Evidence Assessment. https://www.elsevier.com/__data/assets/pdf_file/0006/997863/COVID-ECRI-N95-Respirators_2020-03.pdf
- EMSC (2020). Comparing PPE Conservation Strategies. Emergency Medical Services for Children Program website. Accessed August 10, 2020. <u>https://emscimprovement.center/domains/preparedness/covid-19-</u> coronavirus/domainspreparednesscoronavirus-covid-19ppe/
- Evstatieva, Monika (2020). A Revamped Strategic National Stockpile Still Can't Match the Pandemic's Latest Surge. National Public Radio website. November 23, 2020. Accessed March 28, 2021. <u>https://www.npr.org/2020/11/23/937978556/a-revamped-strategic-national-stockpile-still-cant-match-the-pandemics-latest-su</u>
- FDA (2021). Historical Information about Device Emergency Use Authorizations. U.S. Food & Drug Administration website. Updated August 9, 2021. Accessed August 23, 2021. <u>https://www.fda.gov/medical-devices/emergency-use-authorizations-medical-devices/historical-information-about-device-emergency-use-authorizations#decontamination</u>
- FEMA (2021). Hazus. Federal Emergency Management Agency website. Updated February 16, 2021. Accessed July 28, 2021. <u>https://www.fema.gov/flood-maps/products-tools/hazus</u>
- Francis, J. R. (2020). COVID-19: Implications for Supply Chain Management. Frontiers of Health Services Management, 37(1), 33–38. <u>https://doi.org/10.1097/HAP.00000000000092</u>
- Gan, C. C. R., Tseng, Y. C., & Lee, K. I. (2020). Acrylic window as physical barrier for Personal Protective Equipment (PPE) conservation. *American Journal of Emergency Medicine*, 38(7), 1532–1534. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ajem.2020.04.044</u>
- Gattorna, J., Ogulin, R., Reynolds, M. (2006). *Gower handbook of supply chain management*. Aldershot, UK: Gower Publishing.
- Goldberg, Carey (2020). Got Extra Masks or Goggles? Mass. Hospitals Already Running Short, Ask for Donations. WBUR website. March 17, 2020. Accessed March 29, 2021. <u>https://www.wbur.org/commonhealth/2020/03/17/donations-masks-hospitals-ppe</u>
- Grimm, Christi A. Office of the Inspector General. (2020). *Hospital Experiences Responding to the COVID-19 Pandemic: Results of a National Pulse Survey March 23-27, 2020* (OEI-06-20-00300).
- Hashikura, M., & Kizu, J. (2009). Stockpile of personal protective equipment in hospital settings: Preparedness for influenza pandemics. *American Journal of Infection Control*, 37(9), 703–707. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ajic.2009.05.002</u>

- Holgun-Veras, J., & Jaller, M. (2011). "Immediate resource requirements after hurricane Katrina. Natural Hazards Review", 13(2), 117–131.
- Hontoria, E., Aragon, V., Ros-mcdonnell, L., & Bogataj, M. (n.d.). MONTE CARLO SIMULATION APPLIED TO THE LOGISTICS OF CERAMICS. *Journal of Economics & Management*, 11, 6-16.

Hospital System Data, e-mail communication. March 15, 2021.

Hospital System Data Analyst, MS, e-mail communication, November 23, 2020.

Hospital System Data Analyst, e-mail communication, November 24, 2020.

Hospital System Data Analyst, MS, e-mail communication, December 14, 2020.

Hospital System Data Analyst, MS, oral communication, January 15, 2021.

- Japan International Cooperation Agency (JICA) (2000). The study on seismic micro zoning of the Greater Tehran area in the Islamic Republic of Iran. Centre for Earthquake and Environmental Studies of Tehran & Tehran Municipality, Tehran.
- JHU (2020). PPE Assumptions. Johns Hopkins Bloomberg School of Public Health Center for Health Security website. Updated April 18, 2020. Accessed December 15, 2020. https://www.centerforhealthsecurity.org/resources/COVID-19/PPE/PPE-assumptions
- Jin, J. L., Cheng, J., & Wei, Y. M. (2008). Forecasting flood disasters using an accelerated genetic algorithm: Examples of two case studies for China. Natural hazards, 44(1), 85–92.
- Joseph, Andrew (2020). Hospital in Boston sets up new COVID-19 treatment center. STAT website. Updated March 17, 2020. Accessed August 23, 2021. <u>https://www.statnews.com/2020/03/17/hospital-in-boston-will-be-converted-into-covid-19-treatment-center/</u>
- Kenyon C. (2020). Flattening-the-curve associated with reduced COVID-19 case fatality ratesan ecological analysis of 65 countries. *The Journal of infection*, 81(1), e98–e99. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jinf.2020.04.007</u>
- Khazan, Olga (2020). Why We're Running Out of Masks. *The Atlantic* website. Published April 10, 2020. Accessed May 7, 2021. https://www.theatlantic.com/health/archive/2020/04/why-were-running-out-of-masks-in-the-coronavirus-crisis/609757/
- Klug, F. (2011). Automotive supply chain logistics: Container demand planning using Monte Carlo simulation. *International Journal of Automotive Technology and Management*, 11(3), 254–268. <u>https://doi.org/10.1504/IJATM.2011.040871</u>

- Košir, U., & Sørensen, K. (2020). COVID-19: the key to flattening the curve is health literacy. *Perspectives in Public Health*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/1757913920936717</u>
- Laan, E.V., Dalen, J., Rohrmoser, M., & Simpson, R. (2016). Demand forecasting and order planning for humanitarian logistics: An empirical assessment. *Journal of Operations Management*, 45, 114-122.
- Lagu, T., Artenstein, A. W., & Werner, R. M. (2020). Fool Me Twice: The Role for Hospitals and Health Systems in Fixing the Broken PPE Supply Chain. *Journal of Hospital Medicine*, 15(9), 570–571. <u>https://doi.org/10.12788/jhm.3489</u>
- Lapidus, N., Zhou, X., Carrat, F., Riou, B., Zhao, Y., Hejblum, G. Biased and unbiased estimation of the average length of stay in intensive care units in the Covid-19 pandemic. Annals of Intensive Care. 2020;10(1):1-9. doi:10.1186/s13613-020-00749-6
- Mehrotra, S., Rahimian, H., Barah, M., Luo, F., Schantz, K. (2020). "A model of supply-chain decisions for resource sharing with an application to ventilator allocation to combat COVID-19". Naval Research Logistics, 67(5), 303-320. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/nav.21905</u>
- Milesky, Kerin. Director, Office of Preparedness and Emergency Management, Commonwealth of Massachusetts Department of Public Health. Oral communication, August 27, 2020.
- Miroff, Nick (2020). Protective gear in national stockpile is nearly depleted, DHS officials say. Washington Post website. Published April 1, 2020. Accessed May 7, 2021. <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/national/coronavirus-protective-gear-stockpile-depleted/2020/04/01/44d6592a-741f-11ea-ae50-7148009252e3_story.html</u>
- Musa, A., Watanabe, O., Matsuoka, H., Hokari, H., Inoue, T., Murashima, Y., Kobayashi, H. (2018). Real-time tsunami inundation forecast system for tsunami disaster prevention and mitigation. The Journal of Supercomputing, 74(7), 3093–3113.
- National Governors Association (2020). Strategies To Address The Need For Personal Protective Equipment As States Gradually Reopen. National Governors Association website. Published July 28, 2020. Accessed June 18, 2021. <u>https://www.nga.org/center/publications/ppe-reopening-covid19/</u>
- National Hospital Ambulatory Medical Care Survey: 2017 Emergency Department Summary Tables. Center for Disease Prevention and Control website. Accessed November 20, 2020. <u>https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/data/nhamcs/web_tables/2017_ed_web_tables-508.pdf</u>
- Ng, Q. X., De Deyn, M., Chan, H. W., Lim, D. Y., & Yeo, W. S. (2020). Two parts of the equation: "Flattening the curve" and "raising the line". *Asian journal of psychiatry*, *54*, 102287. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ajp.2020.102287</u>
- Number of hospitals and hospital employment in each state in 2019. U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics website. April 6, 2020. Accessed December 5, 2020.

https://www.bls.gov/opub/ted/2020/number-of-hospitals-and-hospital-employment-ineach-state-in-2019.htm

- Office of Governor Gavin Newsom (2020). Governor Newsom Announces Enhanced State Stockpile, Purchase of 420 Million New Protective Masks. Office of Governor Gavin Newsome website. Published July 22, 2020. Accessed June 18, 2021. <u>https://www.gov.ca.gov/2020/07/22/governor-newsom-announces-enhanced-state-</u> stockpile-purchase-of-420-million-new-protective-masks/
- Ozkan, O., & Kilic, S. (2019). A Monte Carlo simulation for reliability estimation of logistics and supply chain networks. *IFAC-PapersOnLine*, 52(13), 2080–2085. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ifacol.2019.11.512</u>
- Patel, A., D'Alessandro, M. M., Ireland, K. J., Burel, W. G., Wencil, E. B., & Rasmussen, S. A. (2017). Personal Protective Equipment Supply Chain: Lessons Learned from Recent Public Health Emergency Responses. *Health Security*, 15(3), 244–252. <u>https://doi.org/10.1089/hs.2016.0129</u>
- PPE Assumptions. Johns Hopkins Bloomberg School of Public Health Center for Health Security website. Updated April 18, 2020. Accessed December 15, 2020. <u>https://www.centerforhealthsecurity.org/resources/COVID-19/PPE/PPE-assumptions</u>
- Premier Inc, (2020). Premier Inc survey finds 86 percent of health systems are concerned about personal protective equipment shortages due to coronavirus. https://www.premierinc.com/newsroom/press-releases/premier-inc-surveyfinds-86-percent-of-health-systems-are-concerned-about-personal-protective-equipment-shortages-due-to-coronavirus. Accessed August 18, 2021.
- Presidential Actions (2021). Executive Order on a Sustainable Public Health Supply Chain. White House Briefing Room. January 21, 2021. Accessed April 29, 2021. <u>https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/presidential-actions/2021/01/21/executive-order-a-sustainable-public-health-supply-chain/</u>
- R. Crawford, personal communication, Massachusetts Department of Public Health, September 24, 2020
- Radonovich LJ, Magalian PD, Hollingsworth MK, Baracco G. Stockpiling supplies for the next influenza pandemic [online report]. Emerg Infect Dis [serial on the Internet]. 2009 Jun [*date cited*]. Available from <u>http://www.cdc.gov/EID/content/15/6/e1.htm</u>
- Red Crescent Society of Tehran (RCS) (2005). Preparedness program to deal with Tehran's disasters by earthquake approach.
- Reicher, Mike (2020). Washington state stockpiles N95 masks as hospitals see demand rise in new coronavirus wave. The Seattle Times website. Published November 12, 2020.

Accessed June 18, 2021. <u>https://www.seattletimes.com/seattle-news/times-watchdog/state-stockpiles-n95-masks-as-hospitals-watch-demand-rise-in-new-coronavirus-wave/</u>

- Ryan, A. & Lazar, K. (2020). Long backlogs for coronavirus test results frustrate Mass. Doctors. The Boston Globe website. Updated March 18, 2020. Accessed August 23, 2021. <u>https://www.bostonglobe.com/2020/03/18/nation/national-shortage-swabs-limits-</u> <u>coronavirus-tests-seriously-ill-beth-israel-lahey/</u>
- Sampathkumar, P., Beam, E., Breeher, L. E., & O'Horo, J. C. (2020). Precautions, Utilization of Personal Protective Equipment, and Conservation Strategies During the COVID-19 Pandemic. *Mayo Clinic proceedings*, 95(9S), S11–S13. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.mayocp.2020.05.038
- Searle, Eileen PhD, Massachusetts General Brigham, oral communication, December 8, 2020.
- Schmitt, A. J & M. Singh. (2009). Monte Carlo and discrete-event simulation Version. *Winter Simulation Conference*, 1237–1248.
- Shao, J., Changyong, L., Yujia, L., Jian, X., Shuping, Z. (2021) "Relief demand forecasted based on intuitionistic fuzzy case-based reasoning", *Socie-Economic Planning Sciences*, Vol 74. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.seps.2020.100932</u>
- Shear, M., Goodnough, A., Kaplan, S., Fink, S., Thomas, K., Weiland, N. (2020). "The Lost Month: How a Failure to Test Blinded the U.S. to COVID-19". The New York Times website. Updated April 1, 2020. Accessed August 28, 2021. <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2020/03/28/us/testing-coronavirus-pandemic.html</u>
- Shokrani, A., Loukaides, E., Elias, E., Lunt, A. (2020). "Exploration of alternative supply chains and distributed manufacturing in response to COVID-19; a case study of medical face shields". *Materials & Design*, Volume 192, 108749, <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.matdes.2020.108749</u>.
- Smith, Greg (2020). Unmasked: NYC Hospitals Lag on COVID PPE Stockpile Requirement as Virus Surges. The City website. Published November 24, 2020. Accessed June 18, 2021. <u>https://www.thecity.nyc/2020/11/23/21612206/nyc-lags-covid-gear-ppe-stockpile-mandate-virus-surges</u>
- Strader, S. M., Pingel, T. J., & Ashley, W. S. (2016). A Monte Carlo model for estimating tornado impacts. *Meteorological Applications*, 23(2), 269–281. https://doi.org/10.1002/met.1552
- Steinberg, B. E., Aoyama, K., McVey, M., Levin, D., Siddiqui, A., Munshey, F., Goldenberg, N. M., Faraoni, D., & Maynes, J. T. (2020). Efficacy and safety of decontamination for N95 respirator reuse: a systematic literature search and narrative synthesis. *Canadian journal of anaesthesia*, 67(12), 1814–1823. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12630-020-01770-w

- Steuart, R., Huang, F. S., Schaffzin, J. K., & Thomson, J. (2020). Finding the value in personal protective equipment for hospitalized patients during a pandemic and beyond. *Journal of Hospital Medicine*, 15(5), 295–298. <u>https://doi.org/10.12788/jhm.3429</u>
- Table 82. Hospital admission, average length of stay, outpatient visits, and outpatient surgery, by type of ownership and size of hospital: United States, selected years 1975–2015. Center for Disease Prevention and Control Website. Accessed November 17, 2020. https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/data/hus/2017/082.pdf
- Tarrataca, L., Dias, C.M., Haddad, D.B (2021). Flattening the curves: on-off lock-down strategies for COVID-19 with an application to Brazil. *J.Math.Industry* **11**, 2. <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/s13362-020-00098-w</u>
- Taskin, S., & Lodree, E. J. (2010). Inventory decisions for emergency supplies based on hurricane count predictions. *International Journal of Production Economics*, 126(1), 66– 75. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijpe.2009.10.008</u>
- The Sphere Project, 2018. The Sphere Handbook. <u>http://www.spherehandbook.org/</u> [Online; accessed 28-July-2021].
- Thunstrom, L., Newbold, S., Finnoff, D., Ashworth, M., & Shogren, J. (2020). "The Benefits and Costs of Using Social Distancing to Flatten the Curve for COVID-19. *Journal of Benefit-Cost Analysis*, 11(2), 179-195. Doi:10.1017/bca.2020.12
- United States Population (2019). United States Census Bureau website. Updated 2020. Accessed August 1, 2021. <u>https://www.census.gov</u>
- UPenn (2020). Introducing a PPE Calculator for use with CHIME. Penn Medicine Predictive Healthcare website. Updated May 7, 2020. Accessed August 11, 2020. http://predictivehealthcare.pennmedicine.org/2020/05/07/introducing-ppe-calculator.html.
- Vereecke, A., Vanderheyden, K., Baecke, P. and Van Steendam, T. (2018), "Mind the gap Assessing maturity of demand planning, a cornerstone of S&OP", *International Journal of Operations & Production Management*, Vol. 38 No. 8, pp. 1618-1639. https://doi.org/10.1108/IJOPM-11-2016-0698
- Vlckova, V., & Patak, M. (2011). Barriers of Demand Planning Implementation. Economics & Management, 16, 1000–1005. <u>http://search.ebscohost.com/login.aspx?direct=true&db=buh&AN=61822099&site=ehost-live</u>
- Vitoriano, B., Montero, J., and Ruan, D. (2013), *Decision Aid Models for Disaster Management* and Emergencies. Atlantis Press.
- Vere-Jones, D. (1995). Forecasting earthquakes and earthquake risk. International Journal of Forecasting, 11(4), 503–538.

- Wunsch H, Wagner J, Herlim M, Chong DH, Kramer AA, Halpern SD. ICU occupancy and mechanical ventilator use in the United States. Crit Care Med. 2013;41(12):2712-2719. doi:10.1097/CCM.0b013e318298a139
- Yorio, P. L., Fisher, E. M., Kilinc-Balci, F. S., Rottach, D., Harney, J., Seaton, M., Dahm, M. M., & Niemeier, T. (2020). Planning for Epidemics and Pandemics: Assessing the Potential Impact of Extended Use and Reuse Strategies on Respirator Usage Rates to Support Supply-and-Demand Planning Efforts. *Journal of the International Society for Respiratory Protection*, 37(1), 52–60.
- Zhang, J., Feng, M., & Wang, Y. (2018). Intelligent flood disaster forecasting based on improved neural network algorithm. NeuroQuantology, 16(6).
- Zhu, Guiyang, Mabel C. Chou, and Christina W. Tsai 2020. "Lessons Learned from the COVID-19 Pandemic Exposing the Shortcomings of Current Supply Chain Operations: A Long-Term Prescriptive Offering" Sustainability 12, no. 14: 5858. <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/su12145858</u>

8. Appendix A: Static inputs for Massachusetts case study

Variable	Variable_name	Variable_description	Value	Units	Source
	Percent_typical_si				
	ck_requiring_airb	Percent of non-covid sick patients who require staff treating			
k	orne_precautions	them to wear airborne precautions	0.0023	Percent/100	Hospital system data analyst, e-mail communication, Novermber 24, 2020
	Percent_typical_si				
	ck_requiring_cont	Percent of non-covid sick patients who require staff treating			
к	utions	them to wear droplet precautions	0.05	Percent/100	Hospital system data analyst, MS, e-mail communication, December 14, 2020
	COVID_test_turnar	Time from COVID test administration in the hospital to			
t	ound_time	receiving a test result.	1	day	Hospital system data analyst, MS, e-mail communication, December 14, 2020
		Specialists likely to consult on COVID cases including			Commonwealth of Massachusetts Board of Registration in Medicine. Massachusetts state website.
-	Considiate	Nephrologists, Pulmonologists, Cardiologists, Infectious	2050	Considiate	Accessed January 29, 2021.
g	Specialists	Disease specialists, and kneumatologists.	3958	specialists	http://promies.ens.state.ma.us/Promiesv3/Fullsearch?Licensestatus=1&AMASpecialties=206
v	ED Staff per dav	Emergency Departments each day	5358	HCWs	https://patientcarelink.org/2019-plans/
1		Number of healthcare workers who take part in an aerosol			Bree have
z	HCWs_per_AGP	generating procedure	2	HCWs	Disaster Medicine Specialist, PhD, oral communication, December 8, 2020
	Shifts_per_day_cli	How many shifts per day for clinical staff. Two shifts per day			
U	nical	implies 12 hour shifts	2	shifts	Disaster Medicine Specialist, PhD, oral communication, December 8, 2020
	Shifts_per_day_no	How many shifts per day for non clinical staff. Three shifts per		ah i Ba	Director Medicine Creciplist DhD, and communication, December 8, 2020
u	n_clinical	day implies 8 hour shifts	3	snints	Disaster Medicine Specialist, PhD, oral communication, December 8, 2020
	Daily patients pre	Number of patients presenting to emergency departments			Center for Disease Prevention and Control website. Accessed November 20. 2020.
E	senting_to_ED	daily	7996	patients	https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/data/nhamcs/web_tables/2017_ed_web_tables-508.pdf
	Shifts_per_eye_pr	Number of shifts a healthcare worker wears eye protection			
b	otection	before disposing it	1	shifts	Disaster Medicine Specialist, PhD, oral communication, December 8, 2020
	ch 10-	Number of shifts a healthcare worker wears an N95 mask	-	1.0	Comprehensive Personal Protective Equipment (PPE) Guidance (2021). Commonwealth of
τ	Shifts_per_N95	before disposing it	1	shifts	Massachusetts Department of Public Hearth. January 6, 2021.
	Shifts_per_surgical mask	Number of shifts a healthcare worker wears a surgical mask	1	shifts	Disaster Medicine Specialist, PhD, oral communication, December 8, 2020
P		beine disposing it		Jinto	Number of hospitals and hospital employment in each state in 2019, U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics
	Misc_non_clinical				website. April 6, 2020. Accessed December 5, 2020. https://www.bls.gov/opub/ted/2020/number-of-
ω	_entering_hospital	Total non clinical staff that work in a hospital daily	66701	Staff	hospitals-and-hospital-employment-in-each-state-in-2019.htm
					Wunsch H, Wagner J, Herlim M, Chong DH, Kramer AA, Halpern SD. ICU occupancy and mechanical
	Typical_sick_ICU_	Number of non-COVID patients in ICUs daily	1000		ventilator use in the United States. Crit Care Med. 2013;41(12):2712-2719.
aicu	occupancy	Number of non-covid patients in icos dany	1023	patients	
					lable 82. Hospital admission, average length of stay, outpatient visits, and outpatient surgery, by type of ownership and size of bospital: United States, selected years 1975–2015. Center for Disease
	Typical_sick_Inpat	Number of inpatients in the hospital during non pandemic			Prevention and Control Website. Accessed November 17, 2020.
dinpatient	ient_occupancy	conditions (daily)	2017	patients	https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/data/hus/2017/082.pdf
		Number of non clinical employees with patient contact per			
	Non_Clinical_per_	patient. For example, .5 would mean a non clinical worker		non-clinical	AHA Staffing Methodologies and Standards for Heathcare Environmental Services Departments.
x	patient	interacts with 2 patients.	0.0625	staff	Association for the Healthcare Environment. 2015.
	HCW_visits_per_p atient_FD	How many times a healthcare worker sees an ED patient per visit (requiring a PPE change)	10	visits	Disaster Medicine Specialist, PhD. oral communication, December 8, 2020
r	unent_co	wischedannigari Fenangel	10	1010	PPF Assumptions Johns Honkins Bloomherg School of Public Health Center for Health Security
	HCW_daily_visits_	How many times a healthcare worker sees an ICU patient per			website. Updated April 18, 2020. Accessed December 15, 2020.
θ	ICU	day (requiring a PPE change)	170	visits	https://www.centerforhealthsecurity.org/resources/COVID-19/PPE/PPE-assumptions
	HCW daily visite	How many times a healthcare worker sees an innation to a day			PPE Assumptions. Johns Hopkins Bloomberg School of Public Health Center for Health Security
λ	Inpatient	(requiring a PPE change)	80	visits	https://www.centerforhealthsecurity.org/resources/COVID-19/PPE/PPE-assumptions
	RNs_per_ICU_pati	Number of RNs who would be assigned to treat an ICU patient.			2019 Reports. PatientCareLink website. Accessed December 3, 2020.
V _{RN, ICU}	ent	For example, .5 would mean 1 RN treats 2 ICU patients	0.73	RNs	https://patientcarelink.org/2019-plans/
					Disease and Research Policy, University of Minnesota webiste. Updated September 2007, Accessed
	MDs_per_ICU_pati	Number of MDs who would be assigned to treat an ICU patient.			November 17, 2020.
V _{MD,ICU}		ror example, .5 would mean 1 MD treats 2 ICU patients	0.125	MDs	Incups://www.cidrap.umn.eou/sites/oerauit/mes/public/pnp/340/340_guidance.pdf
Vacation	ent	patients	0.14	PCAs	https://patientcarelink.org/2019-plans/
- YCAJICU	Student per ICU	patient. For example, .5 would mean 1 student treats 2 ICU	0.14		C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C
VStudent,ICU	patient	patients	0.15	student	Disaster Medicine Specialist, PhD, oral communication, December 8, 2020
		Number of RNs who would be assigned to treat an inpatient.			2019 Reports. PatientCareLink website. Accessed December 3, 2020.
V _{RN, Inpatient}	RNs_per_Inpatient	For example, .5 would mean 1 RN treats 2 ICU patients	0.27	RNs	https://patientcarelink.org/2019-plans/
					Disease and Research Policy, University of Minnesota webiste. Updated September 2007, Accessed
v	MDs_per_Inpatien	Number of MDs who would be assigned to treat an inpatient.		MDe	November 17, 2020. https://www.cidrap.ump.edu/citec/default/files/public/obp/240/240_auidance.pdf
MD, Inpatient		Number of PCAs who would be assigned to treat an innetiont	0.04	wiDs	2019 Reports PatientCarel ink website Accessed December 2, 2020
Veca increase	PCA_per_Inpatient	For example, .5 would mean 1 PCA treats 2 ICU patients	0.12	PCAs	https://patientcarelink.org/2019-plans/
PCA, inpatient	Student per Inpat	inpatient. For example, .5 would mean 1 student treats 2 ICU			
V _{Student, Inpatient}	ient	patients	0.1	student	Disaster Medicine Specialist, PhD, oral communication, December 8, 2020

9. Appendix B: Dynamic inputs for Massachusetts case study

						Percent_ED
	COVID_in_In	COVID_in	New_PUI_in	New_PUI_in	AGPs_perf	_patient_C
Date	patient	_ICU	_ICU	_Inpatient	ormed	OVID_risk
4-Apr-20	932	438	34	117	68	31%
5-Apr-20	1106	526	40	138	80	31%
6-Apr-20	1135	542	42	142	84	31%
7-Apr-20	1256	575	44	157	88	31%
8-Apr-20	1460	659	51	183	102	31%
9-Apr-20	1617	685	53	202	106	31%
10-Apr-20	1734	701	54	217	108	31%
11-Apr-20	1762	745	57	220	114	31%
12-Apr-20	1789	765	59	224	118	31%
13-Apr-20	2543	942	72	318	144	31%
14-Apr-20	2651	965	74	331	148	31%
15-Apr-20	2650	987	76	331	152	31%
16-Apr-20	2728	998	77	341	154	31%
17-Apr-20	2753	1003	77	344	154	31%
18-Apr-20	2728	1000	77	341	154	31%
19-Apr-20	2769	1020	78	346	156	31%
20-Apr-20	2827	1040	80	353	160	31%
21-Apr-20	2915	1050	81	364	162	31%
22-Apr-20	2839	1034	80	355	160	31%
23-Apr-20	2782	1048	81	348	162	31%
24-Apr-20	2772	1058	81	347	162	31%
25-Apr-20	2777	1077	83	347	166	31%
26-Apr-20	2803	1089	84	350	168	31%
27-Apr-20	2865	1010	78	358	156	31%
28-Apr-20	2845	1011	78	356	156	31%
29-Apr-20	2802	1001	77	350	154	31%
30-Apr-20	2764	952	73	346	146	31%
1-May-20	2676	925	71	335	142	31%
2-May-20	2710	907	70	339	140	31%
3-May-20	2626	913	70	328	140	31%
4-May-20	2628	914	70	329	140	31%
5-May-20	2640	922	71	330	142	31%
6-May-20	2583	853	66	323	132	31%
7-May-20	2517	832	64	315	128	31%
8-May-20	2415	814	63	302	126	31%
9-May-20	2318	810	62	290	124	31%
10-May-20	2289	813	63	286	126	31%
11-May-20	2309	818	63	289	126	31%
12-May-20	2307	794	61	288	122	31%
13-May-20	2078	781	60	260	120	31%
14-May-20	2018	749	58	252	116	31%
15-May-20	1945	747	57	243	114	31%
16-May-20	1895	702	54	237	108	31%
17-May-20	1859	674	52	232	104	31%
18-May-20	1800	672	52	225	104	31%
19-May-20	1843	675	52	230	104	31%
20-May-20	1749	647	50	219	100	31%

21-May-20	1695	628	48	212	96	31%
22-May-20	1627	610	47	203	94	31%
23-May-20	1611	558	43	201	86	31%
24-May-20	1576	556	43	197	86	31%
25-May-20	1548	560	43	194	86	31%
26-May-20	1550	556	43	194	86	31%
27-May-20	1579	533	41	197	82	31%
28-May-20	1506	485	37	188	74	31%
29-May-20	1451	453	35	181	70	31%
30-May-20	1388	436	34	174	68	31%
31-May-20	1343	404	31	168	62	31%
1-Jun-20	1263	394	30	158	60	31%
2-Jun-20	1291	393	30	161	60	31%
3-Jun-20	1236	401	31	155	62	31%
4-Jun-20	1183	350	27	148	54	31%
5-Jun-20	1172	359	28	147	56	31%
6-Jun-20	1109	335	26	139	52	31%
7-Jun-20	1093	322	25	137	50	31%
8-Jun-20	1082	315	24	135	48	31%
9-Jun-20	1016	319	25	127	50	31%
10-Jun-20	964	296	23	121	46	31%
11-Jun-20	867	276	21	108	42	31%
12-Jun-20	820	249	19	103	38	31%
13-Jun-20	795	244	19	99	38	31%
14-Jun-20	773	253	19	97	38	31%
15-Jun-20	801	244	19	100	38	31%
16-Jun-20	771	227	17	96	34	31%
17-Jun-20	741	227	17	93	34	31%
18-Jun-20	795	199	15	99	30	31%
19-Jun-20	764	200	15	96	30	31%
20-Jun-20	733	194	15	92	30	31%
21-Jun-20	740	180	14	93	28	31%
22-Jun-20	772	181	14	97	28	31%
23-Jun-20	758	181	14	95	28	31%
24-Jun-20	648	174	13	81	26	31%
25-Jun-20	635	156	12	79	24	31%
26-Jun-20	626	143	11	78	22	31%
27-Jun-20	614	134	10	77	20	31%
28-Jun-20	624	138	11	78	22	31%
29-Jun-20	613	120	9	77	18	31%
30-Jun-20	637	123	9	80	18	31%
1-Jul-20	568	113	9	71	18	31%
2-Jul-20	550	106	8	69	16	31%
3-Jul-20	533	107	8	67	16	31%
4-Jul-20	536	100	8	67	16	31%
5-Jul-20	504	99	8	63	16	31%
6-Jul-20	517	104	8	65	16	31%
7-Jul-20	560	102	8	70	16	31%
8-Jul-20	532	103	8	67	16	31%
9-Jul-20	534	98	8	67	16	31%
10-Jul-20	485	87	7	61	14	31%
11-Jul-20	490	93	7	61	14	31%
12-Jul-20	481	89	7	60	14	31%
13-Jul-20	467	93	7	58	14	31%
14-Jul-20	500	80	6	63	12	31%
	2.50		•	55		/-

	15-Jul-20	480	77	6	60	12	31%
	16-Jul-20	439	76	6	55	12	31%
	17-Jul-20	413	86	7	52	14	31%
[18-Jul-20	434	64	5	54	10	31%
	19-Jul-20	416	67	5	52	10	31%
	20-Jul-20	450	63	5	56	10	31%
	21-Jul-20	469	63	5	59	10	31%
	22-Jul-20	292	59	5	37	10	31%
	23-Jul-20	135	20	2	17	4	31%
	24-Jul-20	126	22	2	16	4	31%
	25-Jul-20	129	32	2	16	4	31%
	26-Jul-20	130	30	2	16	4	31%
	27-Jul-20	131	31	2	16	4	31%
	28-Jul-20	133	31	2	17	4	31%
	29-Jul-20	135	35	3	17	6	31%
	30-Jul-20	138	37	3	17	6	31%
	31-Jul-20	137	34	3	17	6	31%
	1-Aug-20	141	33	3	18	6	31%
	2-Aug-20	140	31	2	18	4	31%
	3-Aug-20	139	28	2	17	4	31%
	4-Aug-20	149	32	2	19	4	31%
	5-Aug-20	163	35	3	20	6	31%
	6-Aug-20	161	30	2	20	4	31%
	7-Aug-20	162	40	3	20	6	31%
	8-Aug-20	156	39	3	20	6	31%
	9-Aug-20	155	35	3	19	6	31%
	10-Aug-20	144	34	3	18	6	31%
	11-Aug-20	153	37	3	19	6	31%
	12-Aug-20	145	38	3	18	6	31%
	13-Aug-20	150	39	3	19	6	31%
	14-Aug-20	141	39	3	18	6	31%
	15-Aug-20	140	41	3	18	6	31%
	16-Aug-20	143	37	3	18	6	31%
	17-Aug-20	143	39	3	18	6	31%
	18-Aug-20	138	36	3	17	6	31%
	19-Aug-20	145	35	3	18	6	31%
	20-Aug-20	124	38	3	16	6	31%
	21-Aug-20	118	33	3	15	6	31%
	22-Aug-20	109	33	3	14	6	31%
	23-Aug-20	105	35	3	13	6	31%
	24-Aug-20	122	40	3	15	6	31%
	25-Aug-20	118	42	3	15	6	31%
	26-Aug-20	129	41	3	16	6	31%
	27-Aug-20	123	43	3	15	6	31%
	28-Aug-20	120	41	3	15	6	31%
	29-Aug-20	120	40	3	15	6	31%
	30-Aug-20	119	38	3	15	6	31%
	31-Aug-20	127	35	3	15	6	31%
	1-Sep-20	134	35	3	17	6	31%
	2-Sen-20	137	35	3	17	5	31%
	3-Sen-20	132	36	3	17	6	31%
	4-Sep-20	137	30	3	17	4	31%
	5-Sep-20	130	32	2	16	6	31%
	6-Sep-20	130	33	3	17	0	31%
	7-Sen-20	150	27	2	19	4	31%
- 1	7-3ep-20	151	2/	<u>۲</u>	13		51%

8-Sep-20	148	31	2	19	4	31%
9-Sep-20	141	33	3	18	6	31%
10-Sep-20	135	38	3	17	6	31%
11-Sep-20	131	39	3	16	6	31%
12-Sep-20	121	35	3	15	6	31%
13-Sep-20	122	35	3	15	6	31%
14-Sep-20	130	35	3	16	6	31%
15-Sep-20	139	40	3	17	6	31%
16-Sep-20	146	39	3	18	6	31%
17-Sep-20	144	34	3	18	6	31%
18-Sep-20	145	38	3	18	6	31%
19-Sep-20	148	40	3	19	6	31%
20-Sep-20	143	50	4	18	8	31%
21-Sep-20	160	40	3	20	6	31%
22-Sep-20	150	45	3	19	6	31%
23-Sep-20	159	45	3	20	6	31%
24-Sep-20	159	52	4	20	8	31%
25-Sep-20	162	49	4	20	8	31%
26-Sep-20	173	49	4	22	8	31%
27-Sep-20	179	57	4	22	8	31%
28-Sep-20	189	65	5	24	10	31%
29-Sep-20	203	63	5	25	10	31%
30-Sep-20	198	61	5	25	10	31%
1-Oct-20	197	53	4	25	8	31%
2-Oct-20	202	56	4	25	8	31%
3-Oct-20	209	55	4	26	8	31%
4-Oct-20	213	50	4	27	8	31%
5-Oct-20	239	49	4	30	8	31%
6-Oct-20	244	55	4	31	8	31%
7-Oct-20	251	60	5	31	10	31%
8-Oct-20	246	63	5	31	10	31%
9-Oct-20	266	64	5	33	10	31%
10-Oct-20	259	65	5	32	10	31%
11-Oct-20	264	58	4	33	8	31%
12-Oct-20	263	58	4	33	8	31%
13-Oct-20	265	60	5	33	10	31%
14-Oct-20	261	59	5	33	10	31%
15-Oct-20	263	53	4	33	8	31%
16-Oct-20	247	61	5	31	10	31%
17-Oct-20	251	60	5	31	10	31%
18-Oct-20	273	61	5	34	10	31%
19-Oct-20	275	67	5	34	10	31%
20-Oct-20	292	66	5	37	10	31%
21-Oct-20	279	75	6	35	12	31%
22-Oct-20	289	79	6	36	12	31%
23-Oct-20	282	82	6	35	12	31%
24-Oct-20	280	82	6	35	12	31%
25-Oct-20	298	79	6	37	12	31%
26-Oct-20	318	82	6	40	12	31%
27-Oct-20	326	77	6	41	12	31%
28-Oct-20	320	73	6	40	12	31%
29-Oct-20	327	80	6	41	12	31%
30-Oct-20	345	89	7	43	14	31%
31-Oct-20	350	86	7	44	14	31%
1-Nov-20	373	96	7	47	14	31%

2-Nov-20	389	96	7	49	14	31%
3-Nov-20	393	109	8	49	16	31%
4-Nov-20	383	115	9	48	18	31%
5-Nov-20	395	118	9	49	18	31%
6-Nov-20	408	127	10	51	20	31%
7-Nov-20	424	144	11	53	22	31%
8-Nov-20	445	143	11	56	22	31%
9-Nov-20	468	150	12	59	24	31%
10-Nov-20	507	152	12	63	24	31%
11-Nov-20	510	151	12	64	24	31%
12-Nov-20	534	153	12	67	24	31%
13-Nov-20	554	151	12	69	24	31%
14-Nov-20	578	159	12	72	24	31%
15-Nov-20	622	159	12	78	24	31%
16-Nov-20	676	159	12	85	24	31%
17-Nov-20	712	173	13	89	26	31%
18-Nov-20	736	181	14	92	28	31%
19-Nov-20	725	179	14	91	28	31%
20-Nov-20	704	187	14	88	28	31%
21-Nov-20	701	192	15	88	30	31%
22-Nov-20	718	204	16	90	32	31%
23-Nov-20	749	205	16	94	32	31%
24-Nov-20	734	208	16	92	32	31%
25-Nov-20	755	211	16	94	32	31%
26-Nov-20	777	209	16	97	32	31%
27-Nov-20	820	225	17	103	34	31%
28-Nov-20	843	238	18	105	36	31%
29-Nov-20	930	244	19	116	38	31%
30-Nov-20	952	239	18	119	36	31%
1-Dec-20	995	264	20	124	40	31%
2-Dec-20	1063	261	20	133	40	31%
3-Dec-20	1116	278	21	140	42	31%
4-Dec-20	1145	283	22	143	44	31%
5-Dec-20	1118	298	23	140	46	31%
6-Dec-20	1214	302	23	152	46	31%
7-Dec-20	1242	310	24	155	48	31%
8-Dec-20	1268	308	24	159	48	31%
9-Dec-20	1300	307	24	163	48	31%
10-Dec-20	1296	309	24	162	48	31%
11-Dec-20	1336	334	26	167	52	31%
12-Dec-20	1365	342	26	171	52	31%
13-Dec-20	1434	354	27	179	54	31%
14-Dec-20	1463	371	29	183	58	31%
15-Dec-20	1469	382	29	184	58	31%
16-Dec-20	1488	383	29	186	58	31%
17-Dec-20	1504	370	25	188	56	31%
18-Dec-20	1544	383	20	103	58	31%
19-Dec-20	1532	387	30	192	60	31%
20-Dec-20	1581	410	32	192	64	31%
21-Dec-20	1501	410	32	199	64	31%
22-Dec-20	1657	412	31	207	62	31%
22-Dec-20	1686	409	31	207	62	31%
24-Dec-20	1682	409	31	210	62	31%
25-Dec-20	1661	416	32	210	64	21%
26-Dec-20	1740	410	32	200	64	21%
27-Dec-20	1900	410	32	210	66	21%
28-Dec-20	1879	430	33	223	60	31%
29-Dec-20	1920	431	33	229	66	21%
23-060-20	1024	455	22	220	00	5176

20.0	4054	447	22	222	<i>c</i> .	240/
30-Dec-20	1854	41/	32	232	64	31%
31-Dec-20	1894	429	33	237	66	31%
1-Jan-21	1868	412	32	234	64	31%
2-Jan-21	1875	416	32	234	64	31%
3-Jan-21	1916	423	33	240	66	31%
4-Jan-21	2003	425	33	250	66	31%
5-Jan-21	1974	442	34	247	68	31%
6-Jan-21	1931	455	35	241	70	31%
7-Jan-21	1871	440	34	234	68	31%
8-Jan-21	1846	445	34	231	68	31%
9-Jan-21	1766	459	35	221	70	31%
10-Jan-21	1760	451	35	220	70	31%
11-Jan-21	1768	451	35	221	70	31%
12-Jan-21	1744	461	35	218	70	31%
13-Jan-21	1772	454	35	222	70	31%
14-Jan-21	1750	451	35	219	70	31%
15-Jan-21	1764	433	33	221	66	31%
16-Jan-21	1732	433	33	217	66	31%
17-Jan-21	1779	427	33	222	66	31%
18-Jan-21	1781	432	33	223	66	31%
19-Jan-21	1765	444	34	221	68	31%
20-Jan-21	1722	430	33	215	66	31%
21-Jan-21	1672	426	33	209	66	31%
22-Jan-21	1637	418	32	205	64	31%
22-Jan-21	1537	410	31	192	62	31%
24-Jan-21	1537	405	32	192	64	21%
25-Jan-21	1520	410	33	192	66	31%
25-Jan-21	1512	418	32	190	64	31%
20-Jan-21	1472	410	21	183	62	21%
27-Jan-21	1973	405	31	172	64	21%
20-Jan 21	13//	912	32	1/2	60	21%
29-Jdll-21	1340	393	30	160	50	21%
30-Jan-21	1303	371	29	163	50	31%
31-Jan-21	1303	3/3	29	103	50	31%
1-Feb-21	1287	353	27	161	54	31%
2-Feb-21	1300	335	26	163	52	31%
3-Feb-21	1219	335	26	152	52	31%
4-Feb-21	1181	322	25	148	50	31%
5-Feb-21	1141	310	24	143	48	31%
6-Feb-21	1071	318	24	134	48	31%
/-Feb-21	1058	329	25	132	50	31%
8-Feb-21	1077	324	25	135	50	31%
9-Feb-21	1049	309	24	131	48	31%
10-Feb-21	1009	304	23	126	46	31%
11-Feb-21	923	300	23	115	46	31%
12-Feb-21	858	291	22	107	44	31%
13-Feb-21	835	290	22	104	44	31%
14-Feb-21	821	286	22	103	44	31%
15-Feb-21	821	275	21	103	42	31%
16-Feb-21	815	273	21	102	42	31%
17-Feb-21	758	271	21	95	42	31%
18-Feb-21	732	258	20	92	40	31%
19-Feb-21	724	246	19	91	38	31%
20-Feb-21	693	234	18	87	36	31%
21-Feb-21	659	229	18	82	36	31%
22-Feb-21	654	225	17	82	34	31%
				01	24	21%
23-Feb-21	656	219	17	02	54	31/0
23-Feb-21 24-Feb-21	656 632	219 221	17	79	34	31%

26-Feb-21	581	204	16	73	32	31%
27-Feb-21	577	183	14	72	28	31%
28-Feb-21	604	184	14	76	28	31%
1-Mar-21	588	187	14	74	28	31%
2-Mar-21	582	173	13	73	26	31%
3-Mar-21	573	168	13	72	26	31%
4-Mar-21	536	180	14	67	28	31%
5-Mar-21	511	176	14	64	28	31%
6-Mar-21	491	174	13	61	26	31%
7-Mar-21	492	180	14	62	28	31%
8-Mar-21	519	185	14	65	28	31%
9-Mar-21	506	183	14	63	28	31%
10-Mar-21	504	176	14	63	28	31%
11-Mar-21	471	170	13	59	26	31%
12-Mar-21	467	176	14	58	28	31%
13-Mar-21	467	169	13	58	26	31%
14-Mar-21	455	169	13	57	26	31%
15-Mar-21	455	164	13	57	26	31%
16-Mar-21	462	158	12	58	24	31%
17-Mar-21	428	163	13	54	26	31%
18-Mar-21	429	157	12	54	24	31%
19-Mar-21	436	152	12	55	24	31%
20-Mar-21	436	144	11	55	22	31%
21-Mar-21	458	145	11	57	22	31%
22-Mar-21	460	148	11	58	22	31%
23-Mar-21	481	147	11	60	22	31%
24-Mar-21	494	137	11	62	22	31%
25-Mar-21	483	139	11	60	22	31%
26-Mar-21	511	143	11	64	22	31%
27-Mar-21	516	141	11	65	22	31%
28-Mar-21	516	159	12	65	24	31%
29-Mar-21	539	172	13	67	26	31%
30-Mar-21	521	169	13	65	26	31%
31-Mar-21	534	166	13	67	26	31%
1-Apr-21	545	160	12	68	24	31%
2-Apr-21	543	164	13	68	26	31%
3-Apr-21	548	167	13	69	26	31%